USE OF PUNJAB EMERGENCY SERVICE (RESCUE 1122)

FOR THE PATIENTS: STUDY OF GRATIFICATION



Researcher: Zahid Abbas 144-FSS/MSSOC/F13 Supervisor: Prof Dr. Saif Abbasi Chairman

DEPARTMENT OF SOCIOLOGY

FACULTY OF SOCIAL SCIENCES

INTERNATIONAL ISLAMIC UNIVERSITY ISLAMABAD,

PAKISTAN





MS 362.18 262.18 2AU 2AU medicul services Emergenced medicul

USE OF PUNJAB EMERGENCY SERVICE (RESCUE 1122) FOR THE PATIENTS: STUDY OF GRATIFICATION



Zahid Abbas

Reg.no. 144-FSS/MSSOC/F13

Submitted in the partial fulfilment of the requirement for the degree of MS in Sociology, Department of Sociology, Faculty of Social Sciences, International Islamic University Islamabad

DEPARTMENT OF SOCIOLOGY

FACULTY OF SOCIAL SCIENCES

INTERNATIONAL ISLAMIC UNIVERSITY ISLAMABAD,

PAKISTAN

INTERNATIONAL ISLAMIC UNIVERSITY ISLAMABAD FACULTY OF SOCIAL SCIENCES DEPARTMENT OF SOCIOLOGY

It is certified that thesis submitted by Zahid Abbas Reg. No 144 FSS/MSCSOC/F13 titled "Use of Punjab Emergency Service (Rescue1122) for the Patients: Study of Gratification" has been evaluated by the following viva voce committee and found that thesis has sufficient material and meets the prescribed standard for the award of degree of MS in the discipline of Sociology.

Viva Voce Committee

Supervisor: Prof. Dr. Saif Abbasi

External Examiner: Prof. Dr. Mian Ghulam Yasin

Internal Examiner: Dr. M. Babar Akram

Chairman, Department of Sociology: Prof. Dr. Saif Abbasi

Dean, Faculty of Social Sciences: Prof. Dr. N.B Jumani



DEDICATION

This humble effort is dedicated to my beloved mother (late)

-

Zahid Abbas

I

Abstract

Prehospital Emergency Service is an important part of Emergency Health System. It is playing a key role for improving the health system in the world. The key element of measuring the quality of Prehospital Emergency Services is patients' gratification. This study was conducted to investigate the patients' gratification from the Ambulance Service of Punjab Emergency Service Rescue (1122) in Tehsil Chiniot, Punjab. A sample of 340 patients conscious at the time of emergency was taken by applying systematic sampling technique. Interview schedule was used for the collection of data. The data was analyzed by applying percentage and correlation tests. It was found that 70% respondents were male. There were 67.7% belonged to rural area. Most of (56.8%) of the respondents belonged to age group 16-30 years. Majority (75%) of the respondents were the victims of the road traffic accidents. There were 88.5% of the respondents showed very high level of gratification from ambulance and behaviour of staff respectively. Majority (84.5%) of the respondents revealed very high level of gratification from professionalism of the rescue team. Two third (75%) of the respondents who showed very high level of gratification from the efficiency of service. There were 94.7% of the respondents who showed very high level of preference to reuse service in future in case of emergencies. The lowest level of gratification was with efficiency of service and highest was with the behaviour of the rescue team. It was found that there was strong negative relationship between response time and the gratification of the patients.

Key Words: Prehospital Emergency Service, Patients' gratification

П

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Our knowledge is too little to express the kindness and blessings of Allah Almighty, the benevolent and the sovereign, whose generosity consistently nurtured my thoughts and flourished my ambitions. Eternal peace and blessings be upon the Holy Prophet Muhammad (PBUH) whose teachings and noble actions are the source of guidance and enlightenment for the entire humanity. Eternal peace and blessings be upon the Ahle-Bait of Holy Prophet Muhammad (PBUH). I would like to pray for very soon coming of Imam Mehdi, who is beacon of hope, peace & justice for the mankind

Every single statement generated and put together in this manuscript could only get its present form under the dignified and accomplished supervision of Prof. Dr. Saif Abbasi, Chairman Department of Sociology. I shall like to express foremost gratitude to him for his deep interest, valuable teaching and intellectual criticism and persistent encouragement throughout this research. I am genuinely obliged to him for all his efforts aiming at making me a good person and conscientious researcher.

I owe special thanks to my sweet cousins Mr. Imran Haider & Mr. Irfan Haider, for giving me untiring help, consistent cooperation and encouragement throughout the course of this study. I would also like to express my love and affection for my cousins Danial Mehdi, Ehtisham Mehdi & Haseeb Raza. My cordial regards and thanks to my special friends Syed Ali Shujah & Malik Junaid Haider for their much valued suggestions, encouragement and love.

In the end I very humbly raise my hands praying for the health and life of my beloved father, my treasured brothers Rizwan Haider, Shahid Abbas & Ali Ammar Yasir & sister whose continued encouragement and prayers kept me on the right track during turbulent times. May Allah bless them all! Aameen.

Zahid Abbas

Table of Contents

Dedication	1		
Abstract			
Acknowledgements			
Table of Contents			
LIST OF TABLES			
List of Acronyms VII			
1. CHAPTER 1 Introduction	1		
1.1 Emergency & Disaster	1		
1.2 Types of Emergencies	2		
1.3 Types of Emergency Forces	3		
1.4 Prehospital Emergency Service	4		
1.5 An Overview of Prehospital Medical Services in the World	6		
1.6 Major Ambulance Services in Pakistan	16		
1.7 History of Punjab Emergency Service Rescue 1122	17		
1.8 Punjab Emergency Service Act, 2006	18		
1.9 Punjab Emergency Service Rescue 1122 in District Chiniot	18		
1.10 Services of Punjab Emergency Service Rescue 1122	19		
1.11 Emergency Service Academy	21		
1.12 Training Procedure of Rescuers	22		
1.13 Statement of the Problem	24		
1.14 Objectives of the Study	24		
1.15 Research Questions of the Study	25		
1.16 Hypotheses of the Study	25		
1.17 Significance of the Study	25		

-

2. CH	APTER 2 Review of Literature	29
2.1	Patients' Gratification	43
2.2	Determinants of Patients' Gratification	43
2.3	Theoretical Framework	51
3. C	HAPTER 3 Research Methodology	53
3.1	Research Design	53
3.2	Universe of the Study	53
3.3	Population of the Study	54
3.4	Sampling Technique & Sample Size	54
3.5	Tool for Data Collection	55
3.6	Interview Schedule	55
3.7	Pretesting	55
3.8	Statistical Techniques	56
3.9	Conceptual Framework	58
4. C	HAPTER 4 RESULTS AND DISCUSSION	59
4.1	Univariate Analysis	59
4.2	Inferential Statistics	87
4.3	Correlational Analysis	87
5. C	HAPTER 5	91
F	indings, Conclusion & Recommendations	91
5.1	Findings	91
5.2	Conclusion	93
5.3	Recommendations	94
REFE Appe	CRENCES ndix & Interview Schedule	95 113

v

List of Tables

Table	Title	Page		
No.				
4.1.1	Distribution of the respondents according to their gender and area of residence	59		
4.1.2	Distribution of the respondents according to their age and marital status	60		
4.1.3	Distribution of the respondents according to their family type	61		
4.1.4	Distribution of the respondents according to their level of educational qualification	62		
4.1.5	Distribution of the respondents according to their occupation	63		
4.1.6	Distribution of the respondents according to their monthly income	64		
4.1.7	Distribution of the respondents regarding, what were they doing at the time of emergency and the type of emergency	65		
4.1.8	Distribution of the respondents according to type of medical emergency	66		
4.1.9	Distribution of the respondents who faced medical emergency according to their gender and area of residence	67		
4.1.10	Distribution of the respondents who faced road traffic accidents according to their gender, area of residence and age	68		
4.1.11	Distribution of the road traffic accidents according to time of happening	69		
4.1.12	Distribution of the respondents according to type of vehicle of the victim, and vehicle that hit the victim in road traffic accident	70		
4.1.13	Distribution of the respondents regarding type of injury	71		
4.1.14	Distribution of the respondents regarding place of emergency and who made call to rescue service	72		
4.1.15	Distribution of the respondents regarding distance of place of emergency from ambulance dispatch Centre	73		
4.1.16	Distribution of the respondents regarding response time	73		
4.1.17	Distribution of the respondents regarding information to their relative about emergency from Rescue workers	74		
4.1.18	Distribution of the respondents regarding time consumed on scene by the rescue team	75		

VI

4.1.19	Distribution of the respondents according to transfer in the ambulance,	76
	explanation about hospitalization and treatment during journey	
4.1.20	Distribution of the respondents according to care, attention provided by rescue	77
	team	1
4.1.21	Distribution of the respondents according to comfort of journey	77
4.1.22	Distribution of the respondents according to time from scene to hospital and	78
	waiting time for doctor in hospital	
4.1.23	Distribution of the respondents according to treatment in the hospital	79
4.1.24	Distribution of the respondents according to their hospitalization time and	79
	vehicle of shifting from hospital to home	
4.1.25	Distribution of the respondents according to their views about the ambulance	80
4.1.26	Distribution of the respondents according to their views about the efficiency of	81
	the service	
4.1.27	Distribution of the respondents according to their views about the	82
	behavior of the rescue team	00
4.1.28	Distribution of the respondents according to their views about professionalism of	83
	the rescue team	
4.1.29	Distribution of the respondents according to their level of reuse the service and	84
	suggestion to their familiar people to use the service	
4.1.30	Distribution of the respondents according to their level of gratification from	85
	ambulance, professionalism and behavior of the rescue team	
4.1.31	Distribution of the respondents according to their level of gratification with the	86
	efficiency of the service	
4.3.1	Relationship between response time and gratifications of the patients	87
4.3.2	Relationship between better outlook of ambulance and gratifications of the	88
	patients	
4.3.3	Relationship between efficiency of the service and gratification of the patients	88
4.3.4	Relationship between behavior of the rescue team and gratifications of the patients	89
4.3.5	Relationship between professionalism of the rescue team and gratifications of the	89
	patients	

.

à

5

VΠ

ł

ł

List of Acronyms

BUMS	Basheer University of Medical Sciences
EFRTV	European Federation of Road Traffic Victims
ILO	International Labour Organization
NBH	National Board of Health
NHPC	National Health Performance Committee
РАОН	Pan American Health Organization
UNDP	United Nations Development Programme
UNECE	United Nations Economic Commission for Europe
UNISDR	United Nations International Strategy for Disaster Reduction
USA	United States of America
WHO	World Health Organization

CHAPTER ONE

INTRODUCTION

Accidents, dangers and threats are universal problem. No one can avoid these problems from his/her life. People often face some critical situation which can never be denied. Keeping in view these realities, man is always concerned about his safety, security and protection. Sometimes emergency arises in sudden conditions. There may be danger to anybody's life at home and may require rescue efforts without loss of time. Some might be injured at road through accident. In these situations people need fast rescue services to be provided to handle such difficulties.

1.1: Emergency and Disaster

Ľ

According to World Health Organisation (2011a) an emergency is a critical situation, which arises instantly and extra-ordinary measures are needed instead of normal ways to control the situation and its negative effects on the victim. Emergencies happen mostly than disasters, instant and proper actions are needed to control and handle these emergencies. Failure to control these emergencies may result in a major disaster.

World Health Organisation defines 'disaster' as a condition when normal way of living is disturbed and level of negative effects of the happened condition are beyond the capacity of individual or community to control them. Disaster can be categorised as man-made and natural. Natural disasters are fire in forests, floods, earthquake and hurricanes. Man-made disasters include, war, nuclear accidents, mining accidents, release of chemical accidents and major road and air crashes. In such type of emergency, many lives are affected at once. Disaster shakes many people at once. It is a life threatening condition. It destroys the community at large scale. Post impacts of disasters are also difficult for the societies to bear. Its affects both the psychological and physical condition of the persons (Norris *et al.*, 2002).

1.2: Types of Emergencies

1.2.1: Natural Disasters

2

In 2004 the United Nations Development Programme (UNDP) published a report which stated that from 1980 to 2000 75% of the total population of the world is living in an area which is affected by a natural disaster such as flood, earthquake, drought or cyclone at once. From the beginning of 19th century, the number of natural disasters are increasing. A massive increase has been happened in 1960. According to United Nations International Strategy for Disaster Reduction (2009) that there were 588 natural disasters occurred in the world in 1960. From 1970 to 2005, there were 5500 disasters happened in the world. In the future, natural disasters shall happen increasingly both in numbers and severity (UNISDR, 2008). The number of affected people will also increase because of increasing world population and urbanisation (Schulte & Chun, 2009). There were 91,963 people died in 2005 in natural disasters worldwide and 34% in Asia (UNISDR, 2009).

1.2.2: Man-made Disasters

The disasters that are caused by as a result of any human error is called man-made disasters. Following are the man-made disasters.

1.2.2.1 Industrial and Fire Accidents

According to Centre for Disease Control and Prevention (2009), most of industrial accidents are caused by igneous and fiery materials or building collapsed. In nuclear or chemical plants, accidents are caused by the discharge of poisonous materials. When the discharge of these material occur at large scale, too many workers and surrounding population will be affected by the accident. It also affects the environment of the area where this accident happened. Any of human mistakes and side-effects of natural disasters may cause the industrial accidents. For example blast at the nuclear plant of Fukushima in Japan in 2011 was caused due to earthquake and tsunami in the area.

Most of the explosions in the coal mines are caused by the ignition of fire or poor use of systems. Some might have caused due to movement of labour from one place to another, falling of walls or rocks of the site area.

1.2.2.2 Road Accidents

According to a report of World Health Organization (2004) annually more than 1 million people are died because of road accidents in the world. While 50 million get injured in road accidents annually. According to an estimation more than 3000 persons die daily in road accidents daily in the world. Road traffic is considered as most dangerous mean of transportation. From 2006 to 2011, the number of deaths decreased in Europe. Ninety seven percent deaths are caused by the road accidents (Eurostat, 2008a, 2009).

1.2.2.3 Transportation of Dangerous Materials

Fire, blast or release of poisonous substances can be caused by the transportation of hazardous materials from one place to another. Transportation of dangerous goods by the pipelines can also become the cause of major accidents. According to a report 4.1% of total transported goods through road consists of dangerous material. Igneous liquid and gasses are two major forms of goods that are transported by road (Eurostat, 2008a, 2009).

1.3: Types of Emergency Forces

1.3.1: Fire Service

The task including in the working domain of fire fighters are protecting and handling fire. They work in major road traffic incidents, incidents of terrorism, natural and industrial disasters, where specific technical assistance is needed to control the situation. Fire-Fighters mostly have training of medical help in case of emergency (Deutscher, 2009).

1.3.2: Police Service

.

According to International Labour Organization (2009) that maintaining internal security of the country and protection of public against criminal activities are the main tasks of police service. It ensures the enforcement of law and civil order in the country.

1.3.3: Emergency Medical Service

The emergency health system consists of many types. One of the important among these is Emergency Medical Service. It is a vital block in the building of emergency health system. Without its inclusion, the system is paralysed. The main role of emergency health system is to deal with various kinds of emergencies. It works in disasters, industrial incidents, road traffic accidents, spread of infectious diseases, act of terrorism and other health related issues that required urgent response for their solutions. It responds quickly to serve the community in case of emergencies (Pan American Health Organization, 2003).

1.4: Prehospital Emergency Service

According to National Board of Health (2004) Prehospital Emergency Service (PES) consists of trained emergency medical technicians and the medical treatment which they provide to the patients at the place of emergency, during their transfer from place of emergency to the emergency department of the hospital in case of emergency diseases or accidents. The aim of this is to provide patients with best medical services instantly after the happening of the emergency. Its goal is to make the patients' condition as stable as possible. So that the patients can be shifted to the next phase of health system in a better condition (Jonasson & Wallman 1999; Bang, 2002). It involves the treatment of the patients, provision of medical care, shifting of seriously ill or victims of road accidents from place of emergency to hospital. The initial component of this system is an emergency call to the emergency dispatch centres of the ambulance (NBH, 2002).

Prehospital emergency service is playing a key role in making communities' safe, secure and healthy throughout the world. It emphasises on the preventive measures and community awareness about the health related problems. The provision of the Prehospital Emergency Service is the basic human right of the citizens of any country. It makes the public health system effective and efficient. Its goal is the provision of medical service in all kinds of emergencies. To maintain an efficient and effective response to deal disasters and emergencies at domestic and international level, the principle of prevention and preparedness is an important factor (Tang & Kellen, 2007).

1.4.1: Historical Review of Prehospital Emergency Care

During the period of revolution in France, first organised system for the transportation of severely injured and seriously ill patients was introduced. First person who developed this system was Baron Jean Larrey (1766-1842). He formulated a plan for the quick shifting of injured and ill soldiers from combating zones to the medical centres during battles by using mobile units known as ambulances volantes (Wiklund 1987; Skandalakis *et al.*, 2006). He formulated a system to treat the injured soldiers by trained medical personnel. This system played a key role in decreasing deaths among injured soldiers. The injured soldiers were treated according to their medical emergency and nature of injury (Skandalakis *et al.*, 2006).

In 1910, first auto ambulance service was started in Stockholm (Wiklund, 1987). The first Swedish motor-driven ambulance was introduced in Stockholm. Till 1950, civilian population of the country was deprived from this service. Only in military setting, the progress was made in emergency medical services (Ponzer *et al.*, 2004). Fire brigade department was responsible for the provision of ambulance service to the ill and injured patients (Wiklund, 1987). The emergency personnel were trained in clinical skills, driving and maintenance of the vehicles (Jonasson & Wallman, 1999). In 1950, the improvements in first aid were made by the introduction of

anaesthesiology. By the provision of cardio-pulmonary treatment and intravenous, made the treatment out of the hospital more effective and useful for the health of the patients (Sefring & Weidringer, 1991). A new slogan was introduced "provision of care during the shifting, not shifting for the care" (Wiklund, 1987). In 1960, the treatment of the patients during the transportation from scene to hospital was started (Suserud, 1998).

1.5: An Overview of Prehospital Medical Services in the World

1.5.1: South Africa

Fire departments are responsible for the provision of pre hospital Emergency Medical Services in South Africa. In 1977, all the provincial governments were responsible for giving EMS to people of the country. In this period, there was no EMS in many cities specially the rural areas of the country. Training centres for medical staff were properly established in 1994. Federal government provides funds to the provinces to run the EMS in the country. Due to lack of funds and infrastructure rural areas of the country are not properly being served by the service.

Government provides free service to poor (MacFarlane *et al.*, 2005). To avail the EMS in case of emergency 10177 is calling number or 112 for the mobile phone users. Till 2005, there was no proper training programme for the call taker and dispatchers. There were specific method used for dispatching the ambulance by using software at call centres.

Emergency Medical Technicians with four different level of training work in South Africa. First level of EMTs have two months of training called Basic Ambulance Assistants (BAA), who give Basic Life Support (BLS) services to the patients. They are trained for performing Cardiac Pulmonary Resuscitation, basic trauma treatment on the scene or during the travelling in the ambulance. Second level of EMTs are trained for three months are called Ambulance Emergency

Assistants (AEA). They are trained for providing intravenous glucose and give nebulization in case of asthma.

Rescue workers at third level are called Critical Care Assistants (CCA), their training period is nine month and also called as paramedics. They treat patients in case of cardiovascular and trauma with advance clinical skills. By their certification, the CCAs can administer a selected range of pre-hospital medications and perform advanced airway management (MacFarlane *et al., 2005*). EMTs having 4th level of training complete a three year training session at post graduate technical college and they are well trained to handle the emergency situation of any level. (MacFarlane *et al., 2005*).

1.5.2: Hong Kong

In Hong Kong ambulances are dispatched from ambulance depots. Hong Kong pre hospital emergency system consists of 30 ambulance depots. Since Hong Kong being the part of British colonial system, ambulance service can be approached by dialling 999, it is a permanent number for the entire masses of the Hong Kong in case of any emergency. Ambulances are well equipped and have all the necessary articles to deal the emergency. Rescue team consists of three members, one of them is EMT with second level of clinical training. Motor bikes are also used in Hong Kong for the assistance of ambulance in case of emergency for the quick response. For any mass incidents or disaster, there are four mobile causality treatment centres in the country (Graham *et al.*, 2009).

1.5.3: China

Ż

3

Rapid growth in economic condition of the country gave rise to urbanization. Urbanization at large scale causes high demand for advanced emergency medical services. In 1980, Ministry of Health made many policies for the development of the pre hospital emergency service in the country.

Ż

With the help and coordination of local healthcare system, the central government made an emergency medical service system for the provision of services in case of emergency to the public. To make the system efficient, it has been divided into further three wings, pre-hospital emergency service, emergency departments and the intensive care units in the hospitals. Prehospital care and ambulance service are the major components of the pre-hospital emergency services. Provincial and city bureaus of Public Health are responsible for the provision of funds to run these services. Due to local funding system for the provision of pre-hospital emergency services, most of the rural areas of the country have not capacity to provide services according to the Chinese regulatory standards. The local system of funding causes lack of funds for the construction of centres and provision of equipment (Hung *et al.*, 2009).

Most of the patients pay charges for receiving emergency treatment and ambulance service. One fourth of the urban citizens of the country receive these services free of cost due to their medical insurance policy (Hung et al., 2009). There is 120 emergency dialling number to approach Pre-hospital emergency services in China, but in most of the rural areas and smaller cities, this system is not available. Calls at 120 are attended by a regional centre, who forward request to a nearby ambulance dispatch centre in the area (Hung *et al.*, 2009).

There are two types of the ambulances in metropolitan cities. First type of ambulance is used for the patients in critical condition, which has advance medical equipment and monitoring system to give proper treatment in the ambulance. Second type is a general ambulance, only used to transfer the patient from scene to hospital. Two ways radio system is used to keep communication between ambulance and dispatch centre (Hung *et al.*, 2009).

1.5.4: Germany

In 19th century emergency medical services were started in Germany. Initially Johann Friedrich von Esmarch's programme was started to educate people in first aid. In Berlin, a pre-hospital EMS was established by Ernst von Bergmann in late 19th century. In first four decades of the 20th century the EMS was used only for the transferring patients from scene to hospital. The country was divided in to two parts after World War II in to East and West Germany. In East Germany a trauma patient was brought to hospital by a "Rapid Help" in 1960. After 1966, to handle both medical and trauma patients the "Urgent Medical Help" was established in the country. It was renamed as the "Rapid Medical Help" system in 1976. The directors were appointed in the area having population more than eighty thousand to run the system efficiently in the East Germany (Roessler & Zuzan, 2006).

In 1957 Clinomobil was established by Karl Heinrich Bauer in West Germany. It started work as mobile operating room, but this was very expensive. A similar system was created by Vicktor Hoffmann which worked only for the patients with life threatening injuries and needed instantly medical help. Rules and procedures were made for the working of EMS in 1974. Standards for training were created by the government in 1989. East and West Germany were reunified in 1990, during this period, most of the EMS practices of East Germany were replaced by those were in West Germany (Roessler & Zuzan, 2006).

Local towns and municipalities are responsible for providing EMS. Each federal state has its own laws to govern EMS. Response time of the ambulance is maximum 15 minutes. Emergency dialling number is '112'. There are 320 ambulance dispatch centre in Germany (Roessler & Zuzan, 2006). In case of an emergency, which needs a physician on the scene, there are two ways for the transportation of the physician. These are Rendezvous and stationary. In rendezvous the physician

uses a vehicle specified for the quick response having important supplies to approach the ambulance on the scene. In this system physician does not move with the patients from scene to hospital. In the stationary system, the physician moves in the ambulance from dispatch centre to scene and then from scene to hospital (Roessler & Zuzan, 2006).

According to level of training EMTs are divided in to three categories. These categories are "Rettungshelfer", "Rettungssanitäter" and "Rettungsassistent". Rettungshelfer receive 10 days training of the emergency medicine and they do not work during emergency transportation. Rettungssanitäter are trained for 10 days both in hospital and ambulance. In 1989 Rettungassistent, was introduced to serve in the emergency situation. They have one month training both in hospital and ambulance. Rescue team consists of one Rettungssanitäter and one Rettungsassistent. Provision of intravenous medicine is done by emergency physician instead of EMT. In case of non-availability of physician the EMTs are responsible for the provision of intravenous medicine (Roessler & Zuzan, 2006).

1.5.5: England

In United Kingdom, Emergency Medical Services can be approached throughout the country by dialling '112' or '999'. There are 38 National Health Service ambulance stations in the country. Emergency call is received at one of these centres and after confirmation of the patient location, an ambulance is dispatched to approach the patient (Black & Davies 1999). For approaching the emergency place, two kinds of vehicles are used in the country. One of these is ambulance. There are two rescue workers in each ambulance to handle the emergency situation. The other is motor bikes which are also known as rapid response vehicles. Only one paramedic or ambulance technician travels with this vehicle.

These vehicles are mostly used in a situation, where roads are congested or at long distance in case of rural areas. To avoid the late response to an emergency these are very useful. Two types of EMTs work in the UK. One is ambulance technician and other is paramedic. After completing the one year diploma and passing the examination the ambulance technician is allowed to work independently. Paramedic receive training for two months about many medical and trauma emergencies. They are also trained in advance cardiac care. They also participate in practical work for 6 months to receive certificate (Black &Davies, 1999).

1.5.6: Canada

In Canada Emergency Medical Services function under the umbrella of Canada Health Act. It is motivated by Universal Health Insurance Plan also known as Medicare. There are many models of EMS delivery operates in Canada. These models are supported by provincially, regionally and municipally funding. Some EMS models work independently. Many of them run either by fire department or hospitals. These services are available in the whole country and can be accessed by dialling emergency number '911'. Mostly EMS are publically supported.

A few of them are controlled by public-private partnership. The old models of classification of rescue workers based on level I, II, and III are changed by the Canadian Medical Association. Now the new level of rescue workers according to their training are launched such as Primary Care Paramedic (PCP), Advance Care Paramedic (ACP) and Critical Care Paramedic (CCP). The basic invasive processes and blood glucose monitoring are included in the training of PCPs. They also have knowledge about a small number of medication. Deep study about injuries and other diseases are included in the training of ACPs. The CCP are well trained level of rescue workers. They have training about recording electrocardiogram (ECGs). They are also capable of

interpreting laboratory test results and x-ray results of various fractures such as chest, back and spinal etc. (Symons & Shuster, 2004).

1.5.7: United States of America

A union military Surgeon General Jonatha Letterman successfully launched first system of treating and shifting of injured soldiers during the war. Very soon after the successful implementation of military launched system, the civilian sector also stepped forward and launched its own emergency service. In 1865, the first civil ambulance by a private hospital of Cincinatti. During the World War I (WWI) and (WWII) military EMS made very positive progress. The first medical technician training programme was started by the SAM bank. The first aid course for medical technician was developed by JD Farrigion. There were two systems of EMS in the U.S.A. during the 1960. One of them was consisted on paramedics. The other was especially introduced for heart attack patients, including a physician and nurses. By National Academy of Science a paper discussing the deficiencies of EMS was published. In this paper 24 points are presented to improve the EMS. In 1973, the U.S government paid special attention for the improvement of EMS. Heavy budget of millions of dollars was reserved for the training, equipment and research in the field of EMS. Both government and private sectors are working in the field of EMS (Pozner *et al.*, 2004).

Most of the times, a municipally service with a private partner runs a small pre-hospital service. In U.S.A police and fire-fighters work as first responder to an emergency. The EMS in the U.S.A can be accessed by dialling '911'. In rural areas of the country, the service can be approached by various other numbers. There are five level or steps for the education and training of emergency medical technician. These are first responder, the basic EMT, intermediate EMT, the paramedics and the Prehospital care provider. First responder provides basic first aid and wound management treatment. They are also trained to handle cardiopulmonary resuscitation,

fracture and other injuries caused by any accident. Their training duration is 2-3 months. Identification of level of emergency, provision of oxygen and transfer from scene to hospital are done by basic emergency medical technician. The provision of intravenous medicine and intubation are done by the intermediate medical technician (Pozner *et al.*, 2004).

1.5.8: Iran

In Iran, EMS delivery is free of charge. The systems of Prehospital medical emergency or emergency 115 are divided into two groups: Franco-German and Americo-England. In the Franco-German system, equipment and facilities are taken to the scene of the accident, and a physician attends to the patient in the ambulance. In the Americo-England system (Iran system during the early days), trained technicians provide care for the patient at the scene of the accident and then transfer the patient to a well-equipped medical centre.

At the present time, the medical emergency used in Iran is a blend of the two abovementioned systems. In some cases, a physician may be present at the scene of the accident and provide care for the patient in cooperation with the medical emergency technicians, but, in other cases, the physician may remain at the communication centre while technicians at the scene of the accident provide care for the patient based on their consultations with the physician. Established standards call for a response time of less than eight minutes in cities and less than 15 minutes in suburban areas for 80% of the cases, and this standard has been met everywhere in the country except for Tehran city (Nasiri, 2008).

During the last few years, many activities have been implemented that have resulted in improving medical emergency transfers in Iran. Some of them are using Sprinter 314 ambulances, encouraging medical emergency technicians to obtain a degree from the junior college of anaesthesia or a bachelor's degree in nursing. We can also add the use of helicopters to transport

seriously injured patients, providing continuous medical education programs for ambulance technicians and physicians, creating additional emergency bases and stations, and utilizing modern equipment in the ambulances to the above list. For transferring injured persons and patients to emergency medical centres in disasters 5% of all ambulances, including ambulances that support medical universities' emergency 115 operations have been equipped with Mobile Intensive Care Units (MICUs) (Basheer University of Medical Sciences, 2009).

The ambulances in Iran are either A-type ambulances, type B (mostly) or C. All medical universities have the advanced B type ambulances which are the ambulances equipped with Life Support. In all, there are 42 emergency 115 centres in the country, and each one is equipped either with B-type ambulances or C-type ambulances (Equipped with Advanced life Support). The so called A-type ambulances are only used to transfer patients who are not having a medical emergency. Private ambulance services centres can transfer ordinary patients based on medical universities' health deputy's agreements and rules.

These centres are not allowed to provide drugs, medical equipment, or nurses. Also, there are 10 helicopters available for transporting emergency patients. Tehran, which has the most active helicopter services, has a helicopter which operates and provides services for patients in the Tehran suburban roads and highways where the helicopter can land and take off during daylight hours. The equipment of these helicopters is the same as the equipment in the ambulances.

The majority of Iran's helicopters are military helicopters utilized for both organizational measures and transferring medical emergency patients. These are not medical helicopters, but they have medical emergency equipment. Therefore, although they are efficient and effective, they cannot be classified as ambulances. However, some efforts are being made to provide medicopters to fulfil needs (Ghafari, 2006).

1.5.9: India

Dial 108 is a free ambulance service provided in public-private partnership with respective state governments for medical, police, and fire emergencies. Dial 1298 is similar to 108 in its operational aspects; the only difference is that 1298 is a paid service while 108 is free. A toll-free 108/1298 call is received by a communications officer who collects and records all facts regarding the emergency. The information is then transferred to the dispatch officer who identifies the closest Global Positioning System-enabled ambulance to the scene of emergency and gives instructions for dispatch of the ambulance (Ramanujam & Aschkenasy, 2007).

Medical emergencies such as fracture, fever, and syncope are responded to by Basic Life Support (BLS) ambulances; emergencies such as cardiac arrest, seizures, snake bite, unconsciousness, burns, and pregnancy-related emergencies are usually managed by an Advanced Life Support (ALS) ambulance (Ambulance Service Project 108). In some cases, the caller is placed in a conference call with an emergency medical technician (EMT), or a physician in the Emergency Response Centre (ERC) who supports EMTs when required. Prehospital care records are maintained, and include details of drugs and disposables consumed. The time or receipt of call, time of arrival at the site, and time of hospital arrival is captured either manually or automatically in a log register or dispatch software. The medical equipment on board for a BLS ambulance is an oxygen cylinder, blood pressure apparatus, and a stethoscope. For ALS ambulances, in addition to the above equipment, there is a defibrillator-monitor, electrocardiogram, syringe pump, pulse oximeter, resuscitation kit, suction machine, and nebulizer (Malhotra *et al.*, 2003).

Centralized Accident and Trauma Services (CATS) is funded by the Delhi government and was conceived in 1984 with plans of expansion throughout the country. Pilot operations were

started in 1991 but the services have not yet become fully operational. The government is planning to run CATS on a public private partnership model (like 108). Centralized Accident and Trauma Services receives calls from the toll free numbers "102" and "1099." Additionally, first responders (on motorcycles) are expected to be part of the CATS ambulance model (Centralized Accident and Trauma Services, 2014).

1.6: Major Ambulance Services in Pakistan

1.6.1: Edhi Ambulance Service

Edhi foundation was established in 1951 by Abdu Sattar Edhi. It is a one of best social welfare providers across the world. It is playing its role in diversified fields. It is saving the lives of thousands of new-born babies by placing the Cradles Centres outside of Edhi Centres, fostering the abandoned babies and children, free nurturing to disabled and handicapped people, free caring and feeding of women and elderly people, free supporting of ailing people by providing free medication and medicine through its mobile dispensaries, hospitals and diabetic centres. First and the most important among its services, is ambulance service. This service can be accessed by dialling 115. Edhi Land Ambulance Service was initially started by including a second hand Hillman Pickup Truck and that was refurbished into the first ambulance, thereby coining "Poor Patient Ambulance". Now of the sixty years, the Edhi ambulance has reached to the stage of largest fleet of ambulances in the world, thereby providing with a tantalizing number of ambulances such as 1800 vehicles, all over our country – Pakistan. Edhi Air Ambulance Service have 2 aircrafts and 1 helicopter to provide relief and assistance during the natural disasters, with a view to provide airlift services to the stranded or those who are injured to immediately shift to the nearby hospital, during any expected natural debacle (www.Edhi.org.pk)

1.6.2: Chippa Ambulance Service

Chippa Welfare Association was started by Dr Muhammad Ramzan Chippa in 2007. The service can be approached by dialling 1020. Presently his welfare organization has a big fleet of Chippa ambulances, spread over Chippa ambulance emergency centres in prominent places, on various roundabouts and near Government Hospitals across Karachi city for providing immediate help and assistance to the needy, sick, suffering people and emergency patients while the responding time is within 05 minutes. Chhipa Ambulances are always on the alert and ready to meet any emergency situation. In frequent road accidents, sudden disaster, heat stroke, bomb blast, firing, stamped, heavy rain, train collision, building and bridge collapse, unexpected event and emergency, his Chhipa Ambulances equipped with first-aid box, oxygen cylinder and paramedics hurriedly rush and always reach the spots first to rescue the suffering people and for providing them immediate help. Normally Chhipa Ambulances day and night 24 hours remain engaged on roads every day in lifting and shifting the seriously wounded, accidentally injured, needy, sick, burnt out and cut off victims, emergency patients, partially decomposed bodies and dead bodies to hospitals & medical centres in attempts to save the valuable lives. The Rescue Team of his Chhipa Ambulance daily saves a number of precious human lives (www.chippa.org.pk)

1.7: History of Punjab Emergency Service Rescue 1122

In 2004 the government of Punjab launched the Rescue 1122 pilot project from the provincial capital of the Punjab, Lahore, with the aim of providing professional pre-hospital emergency modern and organized services for the urban citizens of the province. Punjab Emergency Service Rescue 1122 is the first successfully implemented model of skilled Emergency Service in Pakistan. This department works through an emergency toll free number, 1122, which can be easily accessed through landline and mobile phones. After the success of the Rescue 1122 pilot project, the service

has been expanded to all 36 districts of Punjab and is now being adopted by other provinces of Pakistan as well.

1.8: Punjab Emergency Service ACT, 2006

Punjab Emergency Service Act, 2006 was unanimously passed by the Punjab Assembly to establish the Punjab Emergency Service for professional management of emergencies by maintaining a state of preparedness to deal with emergencies, providing timely response, Rescue and emergency medical treatment to the persons affected by emergencies. The Punjab Emergency Council and District Emergency Boards were also constituted for prevention, effective management of emergencies and mitigation of hazards enduring public safety.

1.9: Punjab Emergency Service Rescue 1122 in District Chiniot

District Chiniot is situated immediately North West of the Chenab River, The city is well connected by road to the major cities Lahore (160 Km), Faisalabad (30 Km), Sargodha (58 Km) and Jhang (86 km). It consists of three tehsils Chiniot, Bhowana and Lalian. The population of district Chiniot is 1156,000 with an area of 2,643 km². Chiniot is the largest tehsil of the district. Its population is 522,000. The population of urban and rural areas of tehsil Chiniot is 259,000 and 263,000 respectively. Punjab Emergency Service Rescue 1122 was started in district Chiniot on 17 October, 2012. There is only one centre in the district situated in Chiniot city. It is working under District Emergency Officer. There are 155 rescue workers are providing emergency services in the district along with four ambulances, two fire vehicles, one rescue vehicle and one water bowser.

1.10: Services of Punjab Emergency Service Rescue 1122

Punjab Emergency Service Rescue 1122 provides four major types of services.

- i. Ambulance Service
- ii. Rescue Service
- iii. Fire Service
- iv. Community Safety

1.10.1: Ambulance Service

This is the most important function of Rescue 1122 as over 97% emergency calls are related to Emergency Ambulance Service. The Service has so far rescued millions of victims of road traffic crashes, medical emergencies and disasters while maintaining an average response time of 7 minutes and standards in all Districts & Tehsils of Punjab. The Punjab Emergency Service (Rescue 1122) was initially started as an Emergency Ambulance Service on 14th October 2004 as a pilot project from Lahore. After the success of this pilot project, Emergency Ambulance Service was established in 12 major cities of Punjab and subsequently in all Districts of the Punjab province with a population of over 80 million. In spite of the fact that Rescue & Fire Services were also established subsequently, over 97% emergency calls are still related to Emergency Ambulance Service. The main beneficiaries of this Service have been the victims of road traffic accidents whom earlier people were afraid to help due to medico-legal reasons.

It was for the first time that emergency medical technicians were trained for this emergency ambulance service and emergency ambulances of international standards were manufactured in Pakistan. This training and indigenous fabrication of ambulances made the project cost effective and sustainable resulting in success of Rescue 1122. As most of the beneficiaries of this Service

include young bread-winners of the society hence it has had a favourable socio-economic impact (Five Years Performance Report, 2009).

1.10.2: Rescue Service

The main functions of Rescue teams include urban search & rescue in collapsed structures, rescue from depth & confined spaces or height and water rescue. These rescue teams have also been providing Animal Rescue as no other specialized animal rescue teams are available in the Districts. In short the Rescue team in order to facilitate the public responds to all rescue calls apart from medical emergencies or fire incidents. The Rescue teams have been provided with Rescue vehicles equipped with essential rescue equipment in all Districts for quick response (Five Years Performance Report, 2009).

1.10.3: Fire Service

After failure of repeated attempts to improve and modernize the existing municipal fire brigades, Rescue 1122 also accepted challenge of establishing first modern Fire Service in Pakistan. The establishment of this modern fire service would not have been possible without the support from Strathclyde Fire & Rescue Serice of Scotland, United Kingdom which trained the first batch of officers. Subsequently, as a result of the twinning agreement between Lahore and Glasgow Cities, a Memorandum of Understanding (MoU) for collaboration was also signed between Strathclyde Fire & Rescue Service and Punjab Emergency Service. The first trained modern Fire Service was established on pilot basis from Lahore in June, 2007, which was subsequently replicated in all Districts of Punjab. In short span of time, the Rescue 1122 Fire Services working in all Districts of Punjab have responded to thousands of fire calls and saved lives & losses worth billions rupees by providing timely response and professional fire-fighting on modern lines (Five Years Performance Report, 2009).

1.10.4: Community Safety

Rescue 1122 is not just providing the emergency victims with the basic right to timely emergency care but believes in "saving lives and changing minds". This is vividly reflected in the mission statement of the Service which is "development of Safer Communities through establishment of an effective system for emergency preparedness, response and prevention. In order to establish safer communities, Rescue 1122 is implementing the Community Safety Program which includes capacity building of community emergency response teams, school safety program, training of citizens in life saving skills and collaboration with Chamber of Commerce & Industries for fire and work safety (Five Years Performance Report, 2009).

0

1.11: Emergency Service Academy

In order to ensure sustainable human resource development Emergency Service Academy has been established. Although academy was started with limited resources in April 2006. The sustainability of this training process was great challenge and to meet this challenge all faculty members of the academy went through a process of international certification by USAID programme for enhancement of emergency response. This training was instrumented for achieving instructor's certification for trainer of the academy to conduct Medical first responder and Collapsed Structure Search and Rescue (CSSR) courses.

At present academy is mainly conducting a four months rescue course which includes emergency medical, rescue fire and physical fitness training followed by one month training in

emergency departments of the teaching hospitals. The academy also conducts specialized courses like Medical first responder, Collapsed structure search and rescue, training for instructors, several short courses and refresher courses for the career development of the rescuers and training for personnel from other provinces including Sindh and KPK. The service has so far trained 6112 rescuers.

1.12: Training Procedure of Rescuers

)

The reason behind the success of the service has been the quality of training imparted to rescuers on modern lines for first in Pakistan. The training of newly recruited staff was great challenge as there was no emergency staff in the emergency departments of teaching hospitals or in existing emergency services like fire, and rescue services. New rescue staff recruited and trained to provide swift response rescue and emergency medical treatment to the victims.

The theoretical training and simulations are designed by Dr. Rizwan Naseer, Project Director, Punjab Emergency service which has been internationally monitored by foreign trainers from Asian Disaster Preparedness Centre and Instructors from Australia for quality assurance. Rescuers are also imparted rescue and physical training to ensure their physical fitness and discipline. The specialised CPR training is practised repeatedly on manikins and rescuers and finally sent to emergency departments of teaching hospitals for hands on experience in managing emergency practices and understandings the protocol for smooth shifting of the patients (Five Years Performance Report, 2009).

1.12.1: Medical Training

Emergency paramedics are imparted knowledge and skills required for provision of Prehospital Emergency Care to the victims of medical emergencies, road traffic accidents and disasters. The training contents include role and responsibilities of Medical first responder, anatomical reference

points, vital signs, patient assessment and physical examination, infectious diseases and precautions, basic life support, cardio pulmonary resuscitation, haemorrhage and shock, oxygen therapy, management of soft injuries to skull spine and chest, burns and environmental emergencies and poisoning. The application of the ambulance equipment including automated external defibrillator have been installed for rescuers to teach them practical handling of all equipment. Fire rescuers, disaster responders and drivers are also imparted with basic medical training for effective management of medical emergencies (Five Years Performance Report, 2009).

1.12.2: Fire Training

 $\hat{\cdot}$

The training courses have been designed to laydown strong foundation for professional excellence of fire rescuers. During the training enhancement of sound professional knowledge, practical skills and professional ethics are ensured. Emphasis is made on understanding of fire chemistry, fire hazardous and prevention measures, causes and spread of fire, different types of fire, hazardous materials, fire-fighting techniques, and above all practical skills involving the proper use of related equipment, tools and personal protective equipment. The training methodology includes lectures, practical training and video clips of fire incidents, scenario base fire drills, group discussions, case studies and fire rescue movies (Five Years Performance Report, 2009).

1.12.3: Rescue Training

The specialized rescue training imparted to the rescuers include training of urban search and rescue, road traffic accidents management, high angle rescue and confined space entry and rescue. The training programme includes study of building construction, collapsed patterns and moving heavy objects, emergency building shoring, stabilization and breaching to gain to access to trapped victims. Rope rescue training provides rescuers with rope "self- rescue" skills and confidence to
escape from blocked exits, scenario and safe descent to the ground (Five Years Performance Report, 2009).

1.12.4: Water Rescue Training

Rescuers are imparted water rescue training to manage emergencies like flood, drowning in deep well and rivers. Training contents include handling of specialized water rescue equipment, swimming, approaches and strategies of water rescue, methodology of gaining access, stabilization, preparation and transportation of drowned victims and reporting of the incident (Five Years Performance Report, 2009).

1.13: Statement of the Problem

Emergency medical services (EMS) both pre-hospital and hospital have long been neglected in Pakistan. Traditionally, patients have been brought to the emergency departments by relatives or bystanders, or at most in rudimentary patient transport vehicles. Even in major incidents, no onsite help or support has been available, and patients are often haphazardly collected and brought to the nearest Emergency Department. Considering the importance of patients' gratification with the services provided by Prehospital centre and also considering the fact that at the present time an exact and accurate attention to the gratification aspects of emergency patients and their special caring needs is felt at this stage between the domestic and foreign studies, the present study was conducted with the goal of evaluating the gratification level of patients with the ambulance service provided by the Punjab Emergency Service (Rescue 1122) in tehsil Chiniot.

1.14: Objectives of the Study

i. To examine the patients' perception about Rescue 1122 services in study area
ii. To study the factors affecting patient's gratification from Rescue 1122 services
iii. To suggest some policy measures for the improvement of rescue 1122 services

1.15: Research Questions of the study

- i. What are the socio economic characteristics of most of the respondents who received help from Punjab Emergency Service Rescue 1122?
- ii. What type of emergency is mostly faced by the respondents?
- iii. What type of behaviour the respondents experienced from the rescue workers?

1.16: Hypotheses of the Study

11

- i. Lesser the time taken to respond an emergency higher will be the level of gratification of the beneficiaries
- ii. Better the outlook of ambulance higher will be the level of gratification of the beneficiaries
- iii. More the positive behaviour of the rescue team in dealing with patients more will be level of gratification of the beneficiaries
- iv. Higher level of efficiency of the service extended by the rescue 1122 higher will be the level of gratification of the beneficiaries
- v. Higher level of professionalism of the rescue team, higher will be the level of gratification of the beneficiaries

1.17: Significance of the Study

Pakistan is a developing country in the world with a struggling health-care infrastructure. Like many other third world countries, emergency medical services both pre-hospital and hospital have long been neglected in Pakistan. Everybody is in hurry now a days and hurry makes worry by occurring accidents. So many incidents occur daily which some time cause even death. Especially road accidents have become so often that now every state tries to overcome these issue. Human being should take positive steps to decrease and cover these accidents. For this purpose, in Punjab, Punjab Emergency Service Rescue 1122 is established that is rendering its services in a better way.

ł

Many lives are saved daily due to their quick response, efficient performance and professional skill. So the researcher conducted the present research to investigate the patients' gratification regarding Rescue 1122 ambulance service and also to check the performance of Rescue 1122 in tehsil Chiniot.

1.18: Conceptualization and Operationalization

John (2011) described of a general idea corresponds to a description of a concept. According to John, a general idea is created by abstracting, drawing away, or removing the uncommon characteristic or characteristics from several particular ideas. The remaining common characteristic is that which is similar to all of the different individuals. For example, the abstract general idea or concept that is designated by the word "red" is that characteristic which is common to apples, cherries, and blood. Conceptualization is much more difficult in social cause as compared-to other discipline, because some concepts are sometimes used with different meanings by different researchers. Some of the concepts used in the present study are operationalized as under:

1.18.1: Age

Age is one of the important variables in any social research. It refers to the number of completed years lived by the respondents at the time of interview. It was clearly based upon the respondent's reply (Naveed, 2011). Age of the respondents was categorized as under;

i. 16-30 Yearsii. 31-45 Yearsiii. 46-60 Years

1.18.2: Education:

According to Francis (1970) education is a consciously controlled process whereby changes in behaviour are produced in the person and through the person within the group. Education of respondents creates a deep impression on their level of gratification. In the present study

education had been recognized as the total number of years of schooling completed by the respondents. Education of the respondents was categorized as under;

i.	Illiterate	
ii.	Primary	
iii.	Middle	
iv.	Matric	
v.	Intermediate	
vi.	Graduation	
vii.	Master	

1.18.3: Income:

Income is the sum of all the wages, salaries, profits, interests, payments, rents and other forms of earnings received in a given period of time (Case & Fair, 2007). Monthly income of the respondent's family was categorized as under;

i.	Up to 10,000
ii.	10,001-20,000
iii.	20,001-30,000

1.18.4: Time

Hedges, 2003 expressed that time has been divided into three categories, i.e. initial response time, time consumed on scene and time taken in shifting the patient from scene to hospital. In this study time was taken as an important variable. Garney (1999) found that less time taken by the staff to response an emergency has a positive relation with the level of gratification. Time has been categorized in minutes as under;

Initial Response time,

i.	1-7		
ii.	8-14		
iii.	15-21		

Time spend on scene

i.	1-5	
ii.	6-10	
iii.	11-15	
iv.	16-20	

Time consumed from scene to hospital

i.	1-7	
ii.	8-14	
iii.	15-21	

1.18.4: Patient's gratification

Patient's gratification is commonly defined as when an individual's expectations of treatment and care are met (Trout *et al.*, 2000). This definition is used in this study of patients 'gratification.

CHAPTER TWO

REVIEW OF LITERATURE

In case of severe illness and injuries, people want an efficient and urgent medical treatment by a well-trained and highly-qualified rescue team. In this situation, people dial an emergency calling number to approach the Prehospital Emergency Service. Emergency situation is a danger and threat to the life of the victim. This is mentally disturbing and worrying situation for every person present on the spot of emergency. In this situation the life of a person is in danger, so it becomes the responsibility of the rescue service to response the emergency urgently to save a valuable life.

The health-care system is built on meetings between those who need help and those who can provide help, as well as meetings between the many professional groups. The PEC phase is relatively short and the patients are in a vulnerable and dependent position making the interaction between patient and PEC personnel and interaction among the professionals. It is a brief interpersonal encounter and the PEC personnel must care for the patient's needs under uncertain circumstances (French, 2006).

-

Prehospital Emergency Care involves the early-qualified first aid and treatment given on site or during transportation to the hospital due to accident or illness (NBH, 1994; Mistowitch *et al.*, 2004). The goal for PEC is to create the best possible circumstances that will prepare the patient and put them in as good condition as possible for the next part of the health-care chain (Jonasson & Wallman, 1999; Bang, 2002). It consists of medical treatment, emergency care and ambulance transportation of acutely ill or injured persons as well as rescue activities at the site of a disaster. The emergency calls to the EMD-centres are a part of PEC (NBH, 2002).

Naseer (2002) argued that PES is very important tyre of the health care system. The large portion of the population in the world is deprived of PES. According to him there are three

important tyres of the emergencies services. These are police, fire and ambulance service. These services play a key role to make the society safe and secure. And efficient and well organized emergency service can play its role for saving the lives and property of the public. Razzak (2006) found that the epidemics disease are the major concern of the health system of the developing countries. For long time, both hospital and Prehospital emergency services are unloved in most of the developing world.

MacRorie (1998) argued that people want an easy and quick access to health providing services, especially PES. The basic health units are first source of medical services in rural areas. According to a study of rural Nepal, villagers often visit basic health centres in case of emergencies rather than for preventive health facilities. People visited the health centres for minimum time for availing family planning services. People showed a great thirst for the advance medical services at the district level.

Sodemann *et al.* (1997) noted that non availability of transportation services in case of emergency is a major hindrance to access the health care centres. There are many factors involved in this problem, lack of ambulances, poor facilities of roads and lack of money to pay for the transportation services. Many people lost their lives due to lack of transportation services in case of emergency especially in rural areas of the poor countries. Absence of the ambulance or any other vehicle in the time of emergency is like a grave for alive person.

Sodemann *et al.* (1997) conducted a study to determine the death rate among children in case of medical emergencies. The study revealed that 18% children died before reaching to hospital because of poor transportation. The availability of in time ambulance service for shifting the patients from scene to hospital in case of emergency is very important factor for life saving. If the proper ambulance service is present, it enhances the chances of survival of the patients and also

increases the utilization of health services. The study showed that 50% death decreases because of the timely provision of ambulance service.

Arreola *et al.* (2000) argued that by enhancing the infra-structure, such as doubling the dispatch centres in Mexico death decreased on scene and during journey to hospital. The basic training of trauma care for rescue team proved to be vital for the lifesaving of RTAs victims. Shehu *et al.* (1997) argued that the provision of PES in case of medical emergencies is very useful and effective for the health of the common people. The study revealed that the PES of Nigeria shifted 56 severely ill patients to the emergency departments of the hospital. Out of these 52% were female and 48% were male. The PES is proved as a lifesaving element for the masses.

According to Naseer *et al.* (2009) the timely emergency care is very important in the time of emergency. The provision of quick and efficient emergency service by the state to people is their basic rights. Before the establishment of the Punjab Emergency Service Rescue 1122, this right of the people was totally ignored by the state. The 95% victims of the emergencies including the RTAs in the Punjab had no timely access to hospital because of the unavailability of the means of transportation. But with establishment of PES Rescue1122, this problem has been solved to large extent.

According to Naseer (2009) Punjab Emergency Service Rescue 1122 is first trained and well equipped emergency service in the Pakistan. It is working under the supervision of the provincial government of the Punjab. It is regulated by the Home Ministry of the province. The aim of establishing this service was to help the people in case of emergency condition. He argued that before this service, there was no one to help the victims of the RTAs due to many legal complications. This service provides a quick response to emergency. The provision of on time medical treatment and safely shifting of the victims to the hospital is the main duty of this service.

Baqir & Ejaz (2011) stated that the other countries of the region can avail benefits from the experiences of rescue 1122. It proved itself a fast and economical service in the province. It is a novel service with effective response in the South Asia. Delegation of SAARC countries visited the rescue 1122. They appreciated the service and showed their will to learn from the experiences for the establishment of the Prehospital service in their counties.

Schmid *et al.* (2001) reported that in Western Europe and North America the existing models of PES can't be replicated in the low income countries. These models are very expensive for poor countries. These countries have no proper infrastructure i.e roads and lack of funds for purchasing of fuels to run the emergency vehicles. One of the example of this is Republic of Tanzania, where the improper means of transportation are being used for shifting of the patients. These means include two or three vehicles motor vehicles, bicycles and boats.

Emergency operators at the Emergency Medical Dispatch-centre are to prioritise emergency medical calls after they have made assessments and come to a decision based on the health related and medical information they are given. Additionally, they should give advice to the caller and keep the ambulance personnel adequately informed (NBH, 1997). The emergency operators are often confronted with and have the responsibility to handle the difficult situations, where time is crucial and decisions and prioritisations must be made rapidly. Giving advice and instructions by telephone can be a demanding task (Wahlberg, 2004). The communication between all actors in the Prehospital phase of the health-care system is very important for those involved, since lives are at stake and the situations are often stressful. Trauma, acute chest pain or other heart problems are the most common causes for assigning the highest priority to alarms and alerting the ambulance (Hjalte, 2005). During the emergency call it is important that the caller is understood within a few seconds. The patients need to be understood and confirmed that their problems are taken seriously (Nystrom, 2003). The emergency operator's information is the starting point of each case and the information may not be complete (Mistowitch *et al.*, 2004). Ambulance care has been evolved from what was just the transportation of the sick or injured to the hospital, to the performance of advanced emergency care and medical treatment in addition to the transport (Suserud, 1998).

Daily work for the ambulance personnel can range from advanced lifesaving PEC to less complicated care and transportation of patients (Jonsson, 2004). The ambulance personnel need to quickly assess the patient's condition in order to promptly decide on the necessary measures that need to be taken. Within PEC it is important to be flexible and adaptable with regards to the patients' medical condition while also being flexible and adaptable with fellow colleagues and other professional groups (Wireklint-Sundstrom, 2005).

Emergency care interventions have become increasingly important and specialized procedures can be done on site or during transportation to the hospital. Demands for medical and nursing qualifications for the ambulance personnel have been increased during the last few years and since 2005 at least one member in the ambulance team must be an EMT. About 4,000 persons are employed as ambulance personnel, and the numbers of RNs in this group are increasing due to the demands for increased emergency medical and nursing competence (NBH, 2004).

Johansson *et al.* (2004) argued that Patients expect an optimal combination of medical and caring interventions that are based on theoretical as well as practical knowledge when their health is at stake. It happens that highly technical PEC with accompanying advanced medical interventions are administered under uncertain and stressful circumstances. In a possible acute myocardial emergency for example, the PEC intervention is the lifesaving care and treatment given

CPR, ECG tests, administration of pain relieving medications and other nursing procedures are possible interventions. At the EMD-centre the PEC intervention is the emergency call and all that it entails; a service that is given and received at the same time. There is a risk that mistakes can be made in these situations. The PEC intervention and the quality of it can be life-saving. The right intervention in a timely manner requires an optimally working PEC system. Uncertainties are obstacles that can lead to incorrect interventions that put patient safety and lives at stake

2

Nantulya & Muli-Musiime (2001) revealed that individual road users are only responsible of the RTAs according to traditional point of view. This view ignored many other factors that are responsible of road crashes. According to this, it is considered still today that the 90% of road crashes are caused by human careless behaviour while driving. The damaged roads and poor designed vehicles are also responsible for road crashes. It is believed that the number of road crashes could be decreased by creating awareness among the people about careful behaviour while driving. According to this view the campaigns should be launched for propagating awareness about careful driving.

Mohn (2002) expressed that because of increasing urbanization, number of RTAs in urban areas are more than in rural areas. Accidents occur in rural areas caused severe injuries as compared to those happen in urban areas. In urban areas due to heavy traffic rush, drivers usually drive on slow speed. But in rural areas, drivers drive on high speed due to less traffic on the roads. Accidents of rural areas have more effects on family of the victim as compared to urban areas. Mock *et al.* (2004) found that lives of many patients of trauma, pregnancy could be saved by providing quick and efficient pre hospital emergency services. In developing countries the Prehospital services are mostly used by trauma patients. The main reason is that the injury accounts the 16% of the total world disease. The major effects of injury is on the poor section of the society.

Peden *et al.* (2003) conducted a study to find the type of injuries in RTAs. He found that 25% of the victim who are severely injured and need to get admission in a hospital have head injury. One fifth of the total victims received fractures to lower arm and leg parts. 10% received cut and open wound.

According to World Health Organization (2003) the use of motor vehicles in Asian countries is increasing. This increase noticed mainly in motorcycles and rickshaws. It is estimated that the motorcycles are 70% of the total motor vehicles in east and south Asian countries. The increase in the use of motorcycles and rickshaws is directly proportional to the RTAs. These numbers in Cambodia, Lao people's Democratic Republic, Malaysia and Viet Nam are 75%, 79%, 51% and 95% respectively.

Chiu (2000) conducted a study to determine the relationship between use of motorcycles and road traffic injuries. It showed that an increase in the use of motorcycles has a positive relationship with the road traffic injuries. In Taiwan, motorcycles are 65% of total registered motor vehicles. Hurt *et al.* (1981) found that motorcycles are less visible due to their size and design. This is the reason, motorcycles are more involved in RTAs than other motor vehicles. According to Radin (1982) in Malaysia mostly motorbikes RTAs occurred in daytime. Those motorbikes that have proper indicator lights are less involved in road crashes.

Schoon (1996) conducted a study and found that the road traffic crashes among cars and motorcycles are because of the poor visibility of motorcycles. Poor visibility was the factor among 65% of the road traffic crashes. Peden *et al.* (2003) explained that mortality rate caused by road crashes is more than 50% among the people aged between 15-44 years. The injury rate in road crashes is more for young adults in countries with poor and middle income countries. Over 50% of the global mortality due to road traffic injury occurs among young adults aged between 15 and

44 years, and the rates for this age group are higher in low-income and middle-income countries. In 2002, the death rate for male was 73% in road crashes. It was three times more than the female death rate. It was estimated that out of 100000, 28 male and 11 female were expired in RTAs respectively. Road traffic death rate is greater and higher in males as compared to females all over the world.

٩

Ż

Mayhew & Simpson (1990) described that the leading cause of death among youth population of the world is road traffic injuries. Young have greater risk of RTAs than older people. Lack of driving experience is the major cause of road traffic accidents among youth. Cerrelli (1998) studied that young males have more chances of RTAs than young females. Less experienced male drivers are involved more in RTAs than unexperienced female drivers. McLean (1990) conducted a study to determine the injury risk among motorcyclists. It was found that the injury risk among young drivers was high than old drivers. This was because of lack of experience. Most of the young drivers faced injuries during their first year of motorcycles riding.

Haegi (2002) argued mostly the major injuries are caused by the RTAs. Road traffic accidents is a major cause of deaths. By providing quick and efficient emergency medical services, many lives could be saved. Zlatoper (1989) explained that the people of rural areas has to cover long distance approaching to urban areas. Due to this long travelling distance the rural people are at higher risk of road traffic accidents than urban people. Whitlock (2003) found that there is relationship between RTAs and poverty. Poor people had greater risks of RTAs. According to his study, driver belonging to poor families with low level of education had a higher risk of injuries.

LaFlamme (1998) also found the relationship between road crashes injuries and low level of income. The number of injuries among the children of labourers was higher than the children of the people having high level of income. This difference of injury is between 20 to 30%.

Nantulya & Reich (2002) argued that socioeconomic factors such as education and income affect the public choice to use the different means of transportation. Twenty seven percent people who are illiterate most likely to travel on foot in Kenya, eight percent use their own cars for travelling, while 55% use public transport such a buses or coasters. On the other side, 19% of people having matriculation level of education use public transport and 81% use their own vehicles for travelling.

귀

Bernard *et al.* (2003) showed that RTAs have different effects on poor and low income societies as compared to high income societies. Poor people are treated harshly. Their role in policy and decision making is very poor. Even in developed countries, children belonging to poor families are at higher risk than the children of the elite families. Poor people become more victims of RTAs. Nantulya & Reich (2002) expressed that the poor countries of Africa and Eastern Mediterranean regions of WHO have greater rate of road traffic deaths and injuries. More males than females are expired in road traffic crashes all over the world. Even the residents of poor areas of high income countries are at greater risk as compared to the people living in advanced areas of the country.

Mock C.N. (2003) conducted a study to find the effects of RTAs on the employed people. He found that 16% of the victim did not return to their jobs after the accident. 33% victims reported feeling of restlessness in post-accident period. As a result of disability person becomes burden on the family and friends. It affects the family both socially and economically. Andersson *et al.* (1997) conducted a study and found that the victims of RTAs showed mental problems in postaccident period. These problems have been found in the victims even with minor injuries. Fifty percent reported anxiety and restlessness during traveling after two years of accident. The pain, fear of travelling and stomach problems are common among the victims.

Mohan (2002) argued that poor people have no proper access to the public health services after the happening of RTA. In many low income countries, due to long period of medical care,

disability, earning members of family and the expenses of funeral push the family in poor economic conditions. Mayou *et al.* (2003) conducted a study to find out the relationship between injury and psychological effects on victims. It was revealed that sometimes minor injuries cause severe psychological effects on victims. Most of the victims reported restlessness, anxiety and fear during travelling.

According to Europeans Federation (1997) in RTAs 400 hundred people lost their lives and 150 thousand people are disabled for life every year in Europe. And nearly 200 thousands families suffered from the RTAs. A study was conducted to find out the difficulties of families to handle the problems of the victims of RTAs. It has been seen that one of the family members is reserved to serve the disabled person. He has to change his routine work for the sake of the victim. This study found that due to the problems of the victim, children have to leave their schools. Ninety percent families of those died and 85% families of those disabled in RTAs reported severe economic problems. Because of decline in income, family has to experience poor life quality.

Bolen *et al.* (1997) explained that out of all the things and systems to which people have to interact on daily basis, means of transportation are more complicated and threatening. There are 1.2 million people lost their lives in RTAs every year. The number of injured persons as the result of RTAs is up to 50 million per year, it is equal to almost one fourth of the total population of Pakistan. These huge number of causalities and injuries in the world do not attract media attraction as much as it requires. Media treats these tragedies with less importance. If the serious efforts and measures are not taken, the number of injuries and deaths caused by RTAs will increase to 65% between 2000 and 2020, and in poor and low income countries these numbers will increase to 80%. Hussain & Redmond (1994) described that the injuries caused by RTAs is a major public health problem in the world. But it is widely neglected by the countries. It needs serious and effective measures for the sustainable protection.

According to Cooke (1999) there are different opinions about providing the medical treatment to the patients on scene. One group of experts favour the non-provision of on scene treatment to patients. They argued that the provision of treatment may cause delay in transferring the patient from scene to hospital. Other group is in the favour of provision of treatment to the patient on scene. They argued that the necessary and immediate medical treatment on the scene may increase the chances of the survival of the patients. Honigman *et al.* (1993) described that the patients with severe cardiac injuries received on scene treatment in not more than 10 minutes had high survival rate. According to this study the on scene treatment increases the survival rate.

Razzak (2001) reported that in Pakistan few of the victims received medical treatment on the scene. Most of them are shifted to the hospital without receiving treatment at the scene. Patients are shifted to hospital by using different means of transportation such as ambulance, private car and taxis. Patients of rural areas transferred to the hospital of major cities are in more poor condition because of long distance. Sometime people do not find any vehicle to shift the patients to the hospital. In Karachi, most of the patients (58%) transferred to hospital by using taxi. There are many barriers in the use of ambulance for the patients in Karachi, such as high cost, lack of awareness about the ambulance service, late response by the ambulance service and no information about the symptoms of the severity of the disease.

Hedges (2003) expressed that the major injuries are caused by the road traffic accidents. In response to these accidents the time period for emergency medical services has not been defined. It is recommended that the minimum amount of time should be spent to handle these cases. Time has been divided into three categories, i.e initial response time, time consumed on scene and time

taken in shifting the patient from scene to hospital. The rescue workers are instructed to spend least amount of time to perform basic clinical procedures before reaching the emergency department of the hospital.

Gervin & Fischer (1987) studied the thirteen patients out of hospital who had severe cardiac injuries and were in serious condition at the scene. The patients who are treated by rescue team just to shift in ambulance and transferred to hospital without spending time on scene were survived. All the other patients who are treated with ALS on scene and had the scene time more than 25 minutes were expired.

Ivatury *et al.* (1987) studied two different groups of patients who had the severe thoracic injuries. Both groups were shifted to hospital by different means of transportation. One group of patient's was shifted by ambulance and other was by the police or any other private vehicle. The survival rate among both groups was different. The patients shifted by police had very high survival rate as compared to those shifted by the ambulance. The transfer time taken by police to shift the patients into hospital was 8.4 minutes. The total time out of hospital for the patients shifted by the ambulance service was more than 20 minutes. The survival rate among the patients shifted by police was high because they spent minimum amount of time to reach of hospital.

According to United Nations Economic Commission for Europe (2000) there are many changes required to promote awareness among the public about careful driving behaviour. It is also required to improve the quality of roads. One of the important factor that could be proved vital in decreasing death caused by the Road Traffic Accidents (RTAs) is the quick and instant response by the rescue teams. In England out of total patients of RTAs 50% died at scene or during their journey from scene to hospital within less than 60 minutes after the happening of the accidents.

Clark & Cushing (1999; 2002) expressed that the road traffic accidents is a major problem in the United States. For last many years the death rate caused by the road traffic accidents has been decreasing in the United States. Still in the rural areas of the country the death rate is very high caused by motor vehicle accidents as compared to urban area. This is because of the long response time by the rescue teams in approaching the accidents place in the rural areas. The time from scene to emergency department of the hospital is also high for the rural areas than the urban areas.

Sampalis *et al.* (1993) conducted a case control study. According to this study, the death rate for the patients had more than 60 minutes out of hospital time was very high within 6 days of admission in trauma centre. For the caller, spouse or patient, time seemed to stand still while waiting for help to arrive, for the PEC personnel time flies. Prehospital Emergency Care is a time sensitive activity, but for the patients and spouses interviewed, their sense of time was obscured. For them the seconds they waited for the emergency operator to answer the call felt like minutes, and the minutes they waited for the ambulance to arrive felt like hours.

-

Davis (2005) writes that time has an impact on patients' health care expectations. People categorise time as being in the past, present and future. They identify it as being measured time or lived time depending upon their present perspective. The experience of time is individual and can be experienced objectively in exact time, or subjectively as qualitative time or 'internal' phenomenological time. The patients or spouses cognitively understood that the ambulance would be there shortly, but the experience of waiting was prolonged and intensified by their or their spouses' serious illness. Even though time is of an essence the PEC personnel must take time to understand the patient's problem and decide on the action (Shattell *et al.*, 2006).

ALShaqsi (2010) argued that response time of Prehospital emergency service is a key indicator of the patients' satisfaction. People who call for emergency help, expect a short response

time for approaching the ambulance at the scene. Every PES has set an average response time to measure and evaluate the performance of the service. People and the administration of the service expect from the rescue team to response every emergency within that prescribed average response time. The timely response from these services minimizes the losses caused by the different kinds of emergencies.

Pricel (2006) proved that one of the key elements of measuring the quality of the service is the response time. But to achieve the target of the short response time, over speed is not allowed. The lives of the ambulance crew could not be sacrificed for meeting the target of the average response time. Bahrami *et al.* (2011) argued that lives could be saved by quick and short response time. But other factors such as unskilled crew and deficiency of the equipment may affect the effectiveness of response time.

MacFarlane & Benn (2003) argued that there are many scales are used to measure the performance of the PES in the globe. The most frequently used indicators for measuring the performance level of the services include, time consumed from centre to scene, time taken by the rescue team in shifting the patient from scene to hospital and gratification of the patients with the behaviour and professional skill of the crew of the ambulance. Pricel (2006) argued that instead of focusing on short response time, the rescue team should focus on the provision of quality medical treatment to the patients. Quality medical treatment may prove vital and lifesaving for the patient. If the short response time disturbs the medical treatment, then it will leave negative effects on the health condition of the patient.

ł

2.1: Patients' Gratification

2

Patient's gratification is commonly defined as when an individual's expectations of treatment and care are met (Trout et al., 2000). Customer gratification is a function of the Customer's assessment of service quality, product quality and price (Zeithaml *et al.*, 1993).

2.2: Determinants of Patients' Gratification

There are many elements that affect the patients' gratification level about the medical service. These are mentioned below.

2.2.1: Age – Aged patients showed more gratification with their treatment given by medical services. (DiMatteo *et al.*, 1993). They argued that this may be result of longer period of time than average they spent along with services.

2.2.2: Gender - Lieberman (1989) found that men are less satisfied than women with medical services. Women had higher satisfaction levels than men. This is opposite of their earlier research. Gray (1980) and Greenley & Schoenherr (1981) found that there is no difference based on gender regarding the gratification.

2.2.3: Income - Many studies showed that poor patients are less gratified with medical services as compared to rich. (Chaska, 1980; Patrick, Scrivens and Charlton, 1983; Calnan, 1988). The factors behind this is that the poor patients are ignored by the doctors and not treated well. The main reason is the lack of resources.

2.2.4: Staff - Many studies showed that the elements related to staff have an effect on overall level of gratification and also affect the patient's level of preference to suggest other people to use these services. (Quint and Fergusson, 1997; Garney, 1998; Press and Garney, 1998; Weinsing et *al.*; 1998, Brown *et al.*, 1999). The interpersonal relation of the staff with patents has very much importance in affection the level of gratification of the patients with medical services.

According to Quint and Fergusson (1997) in their study of patients of Victorian public hospitals found that the important elements of higher level of patient's gratification were way of communication and contact, availability of staff, empathy, encouraging behaviour and politeness. Press & Garney (1998) reported that staff attention to deal the emergency was most important influencing factor to suggest others to use the service. According to them keeping privacy of patients and attitude of nurses are less important factors for gratification of the patients.

.

Weinsing *et al.* (1998) found that information and updates about the health condition of the patients and kindness are important for the gratification of the patients with services. Garney (1999) found that the most important factors affecting the patients' gratification and level of recommendation to other to use the service were urgency to handle the emergency condition, attentiveness and friendliness of staff in dealing with patients and keeping privacy about the health condition of the patients. Dale and Howanitz (1996) found that the positive attitude of the staff highly affects the patient's level of gratification.

Some authors reported that the patient's perception about the way of communication and contact of staff is an important element of patient's gratification. (Rowland-Morin and Carroll, 1990; Hall *et al.*, 1994; Frederickson, 1995; Roter *et al.*, 1997). Brown *et al.* (1999) found that short courses to increase the communication skills of staff have no effect on patient gratification. According to them the longer courses and training sessions can improve the communication skills, which affect the gratification of the patients.

2.2.5: Response Time – Garney (1999) found that less time taken by the staff to respond to emergency has a positive relation with the level of gratification. It also affects the patients' views about suggesting service to others. Wait for the treatment by the doctor in the hospital is also an important factor affecting the gratification of the patients Quint and Fergusson (1997). Dale &

Howanitz (1996) also reported that the less time taken to response an emergency has positive relation with the gratification of the patients.

2.2.6: Clinical Skill – It is very difficult for the patients to measure the medical skills and training of the staff. (Berry, 1995). Quint and Fergusson (1997) stated that generally the skills and training of the staff is considered good and it plays an important role in the gratification of the patients. Other studies also found that training of the staff is very important. Baker (1991) reported that the level of clinical skills of the medical staff is an important factor of the satisfaction of the patients. Dale & Howanitz (1996) found that professional treatment and discomfort has a relation with higher satisfaction rates less than expectation. Weinsing *et al.* (1998) reported that competency and efficiency of the staff is very important for the patient's satisfaction. Garney (1999) found that the technical skill of nurses affect the level of gratification of the patient.

2.2.7: Other Determinates – Other factors that patients found influenced their gratification with medical services were accessibility, continuity, availability, premises where patients were involved in decisions, time for care, accessibility and availability (Baker, 1991; Baker and Streatfield, 1995; Weinsing *et al.*, 1998).

The principle that is generally used to measure the satisfaction of the customers is also applicable in the medical field. People who are satisfied with a specific service, will return to reuse the service. The same case is in the field of medical. The patients who are satisfied with the services of a particular hospital or ambulance service will prefer to use again the same services instead of others for their problems. (Ware and Hays, 1988; Stelber and Krowinski, 1990). Patients show better medical results regarding their health who are satisfied with the services. Because they achieve mentally calmness regarding their health. (Greenfield, 1985; Rubin, 1989; Kaplan, Greenfield and Ware, 1989; Hauck, 1990; DiMatteo *et al.*, 1993).

Welch *et al.* (1999) argued that the treatment given by the medical service is an important element to measure the quality of service. In the treatment the element of care is very vital. They said that to measure the quality of medical service, the patients satisfaction is an important tool particularly in the aged patients.

Medical outcome affects the overall level of gratification of the patients. (O'Connor *et al.*, 1999). As discussed above interpersonal factors play an important role. Lumley *et al.* (1993) found that the patients treated shortly after they faced an emergency showed higher level of satisfaction. They also concluded that the patients are surveyed within short period after the emergency it shows higher response rates.

Quint & Fergusson's (1997) survey of Victorian Hospital recorded high levels of satisfaction. Quint and Fergusson found that in regard to overall satisfaction, 77% of the patients were "very satisfied" and 19% "fairly satisfied". A high majority (97%) of patients said they would suggest the service to friends and family. In terms of treatment and care, 56% rated it as excellent, 30% as very good and 10% as good. Esmaeili *et al.* (2011) argued that prehospital emergency care is a subpart of the public health system. First interaction of acute ill or injured patients happened to the PEC. The first interaction of the patient with PEC also affects the patient's perception about the other parts of the health system. If the patient experienced well performance of PEC, then he will be satisfied with the performance of the other parts of the health system.

Vuori (1991) argued that the only single indicator to measure the level of patients' satisfaction and quality of care was 'treatment' in the past decades. But with the passage of time other indicators were developed to measure the patients' satisfaction. These were communication of medical personnel to the patients, availability of medical staff and equipment and the betterment in the health condition of the patient. Oluwadiya *et al.* (2010) proved that satisfaction plays a key

role in the improvement of patients' mental and physical health condition. There are many factors that affect the patients' satisfaction with medical services. It includes that how medical personnel communicated and interacted with the patients. The other is that how much mental and physical needs and expectations of the patients have been met. Rodbari *et al.* (2009) found that the patients of age between 15-30 years old were more satisfied because of their high level of tolerance of bearing pain. According to this study, there was a positive relation between age and satisfaction level. Stewart (2001) found that there is positive relationship between severity of illness and satisfaction level. He proved that the patients who were severely ill or injured showed higher level of satisfaction as compared to others. Abedi *et al.* (2008) conducted a study to determine a relationship between professionalism of rescue team and satisfaction level of satisfaction with the professionalism of the rescue team.

Audit Office of New South Wales (2001) reported that there was a conference of executives of the PES held in Australia. In this conference a committee of experts was formulated to define standard and manuscript of the new rules and scales for measuring the performance and quality of the PES. According to Steering Committee for the Review of Commonwealth (2000) there is only one and single criteria for measuring the quality and performance of the PES and it is the satisfaction of the patients from the service. The authorities most frequently used the patients' satisfaction to find the performance level of their services. Carr-Hill (1992) argued that the satisfaction level of patients with service is highly dependent on the positive behaviour and level of training of the rescue team to handle the emergency condition of the patients. There is a positive relation exists among these factors. Maio *et al.* (1999) argued that the patients' satisfaction is very important tool for measuring the performance of the PES throughout the world. The satisfaction is described as the fulfilment of the needs and demand of the patients themselves and their families. Spaite *et al.* (2001) said that the needs of the patients are urgently met by the services, then they show high level of satisfaction from the services. If the patients are highly satisfied with a service, then the service is frequently used by the community members. According to National Health Performance Committee (2000) the patients and the families of them have many expectations with the services. These includes availability of the ambulance 24/7, low cost or free of cost, quick response, well trained and educated rescue team and well maintained and well equipped ambulances. If most of these expectations of the clients are met by the service, then they will be highly satisfied.

O'Meara (2001) argued that in case of studying the level of satisfaction of the patients, the expectations of the patients either met or not have very much importance. McKinley (2002) studied to determine the level of satisfaction of the patients with the ambulance service in different cities of Australia. The results of the study showed that the satisfaction level among the user of the service was very high i.e. 90% as compared to the non-users of the service. The results of the study are very positive and supportive for the rescue workers. These results can be used to build a friendly environment between rescue services and the community. French (2006) studied that the patients and the spouses are dependent on the PEC personnel and are in a situation where there is a risk for errors especially when uncertainties can be involved. Meetings that are based on dignity, respect and a caring attitude will have a better level of communication. A good meeting between different actors will increase satisfaction. Sharifi *et al* (2012) found that majority of the beneficiary's i.e. 37.3% of the Prehospital service in Iran were between age group of 15-30 years,

and 26.8% were 31 to 45 years old. Slightly above half of the Prehospital users (53.6%) were women, while 46.4% were men.

Rodbari *et al.* (2009) conducted a study to determine the patients' satisfaction with PES. He found that the satisfaction level among the people with lower educational qualification was more than the people with higher level of educational qualification. Sharifi *et al.* (2012) found that men were more satisfied than women, because of the absence of the female nurses in the rescue team. They found that majority of the beneficiary's i.e. 37.3% of the Prehospital service in Iran were between age group of 15-30 years. 26.8% were 31 to 45 years old. Slightly above half of the prehospital users 53.6% were women. 46.4% were men.

Sharifi *et al.* (2012) found that men were more satisfied than women. Because of the absence of the female nurses in the rescue team. Patient satisfaction is one of the important measures in quality control process of delivered EMS systems. Considering the patients' recommendations can improve the respective processes, outcomes and their satisfaction. Moreover, patient satisfaction reduces the employees' complaints, leading to the feeling of satisfaction (Omidvari, 2002).

Patient satisfaction is a quality indicator which has impressive importance in health care system; furthermore, its enhancement is one of the vital goals and priorities in health organizations. One of the important aspects in high quality health care system is delivering health services in an appropriate way which can lead to systems development. In fact, evaluation of patient satisfaction, assessment of the impressive factors and determination of the reasons why patients become unsatisfied can improve the quality of health services delivery (Harir *et al.*, 2003).

There are several factors which can influence the patient satisfaction; the most important of which are: the time waiting for ambulance, respectful behaviour toward patients, patient involvement in decision making and getting feedback from their visits, follow-up treatments, confidentiality, and effective patient-provider relationships and so on. But sometimes because patients do not know their rights (asymmetric information), patients' problems are ignored and medical standards are not met (Qidwai *et al.*, 2003).

Ì

In 2005, Qidwai *et al.* (2005) surveyed 100 patients who were mostly young, married and highly educated. The results showed that they were mostly dissatisfied with the long waiting time and the inadequate skill of emergency room staff. Besides, patients had more expectations from the clinical staff to be treated with dignity and respect. Accordingly, it is important to survey patients' expectations from emergency medical services. The results of the study about measuring impressive factors on patient satisfaction from patients' view point demonstrated that equipment and facilities 68%, human resources 68%, physical environment of hospitals 66%, and managerial factors %47 are the most influential key factors of their satisfaction.

The findings of Billings & Kolton (1999) revealed that 37% of patients criticized the way medical services were delivered to them and 30% of other patients were dissatisfied because medical staff did not show respectful manner toward them. However, 34% of the patients complained about contacting issues and 6% were not satisfied with the follow-up program. In a study done by (Bernard *et al.*, 2007) on patient satisfaction from EMS system, the patients who were surveyed via telephone, were 99.5% satisfied with emergency medical services system in USA (847 patients out of 851), while 3 patients believed EMS system.

2.2: Theoretical Framework

2

2.2.1: Uses and Gratifications Theory (UGT)

It attempts to explain the gratification consumers seek in a particular service and their perceptions of and affinity for that service. UGT acknowledges individual use and choice .It describes why consumers choose to continue their use of a specific service. Researchers argue that, whereas people's initial encounters with a service might be accidental, reuse would be more likely if the medium provided them with specific benefits (Eighmey & McCord, 1998).

2.2.2: Performance Theory

Clients' gratification is directly related to the product or services' perceived performance characteristics. Performance is defined as the customers' perceived level of service (Brooks, 1995).

2.2.3: Expectancy Disconfirmation Theory

In this theory, customers form expectations of product performance characteristics prior to purchase. When the product is bought and used, the expectations are compared with actual performance using a better-than, worse-than heuristic. Positive disconfirmation results if the product is better than expected while worse than expected performance results in negative disconfirmation. Simple confirmation results when a product or service performs as expected. Satisfaction is expected to increase as positive disconfirmation increases (Liljander & Strandvik, 1995).

2.2.4: Gap Theory

In Gap theory Parasuraman & Berry (1988) suggested that expectations in the gratification literature have been used as predictions of service performance, while expectations in the service quality literature were viewed in terms of what the service provider should offer. Zeithaml & Parasuraman (1993) modified this distinction, introducing two different levels of expectations and

proposing the existence of a zone of tolerance between these levels. They argued that gratification is the function of the difference or gap between predicted service and perceived service, while perceived service quality is the function of the comparison of adequate or desired service with perceived service performance. It defines service quality in terms of the gap between what the service should provide and the customer's perception of what the service actually provides. It assumes smaller the gap, the higher the quality of service and higher will be level of satisfaction.

CHAPTÉR THREE RESEARCH METHODOLOGY

Methodology defined as procedures, materials and methods used by the researcher to complete the process of data collection, analysis and interpretation (Nachmias & Nachmias, 1992). The scientific method is a logic process (Merton, 1957). The major objective of this chapter is to explain various tools and techniques employed for collection, analysis and interpretation of the data, relating to present problem under investigation.

3.1 Research Design

2

The research design is a logical sequence that links the empirical data to answer research questions .It is an action plan or blueprint for an empirical research study and includes the main ideas of the study like research method, sample, tools and procedures adopted for collecting and analysing information or data (Churchill, 1995; Nachmias & Nachmias, 1996, Gay, 1996).

A research design is a framework or blue print for conducting the research projects. It depicts the measures necessary for obtaining the information needed to construct and solve research problems (Malhotra, 2004). The quantitative research design was used to conduct this study. In a quantitative research design a set of a small number of structured questions are administered to a large number of respondents (Cresswell, 2003) and the data thus collected be statistically compared and contrasted. Moreover the findings are clear and exact which have broad generalizability (Aaker *et al.*, 1995).

3.2 Universe of the Study

The universe is commonly defined as the totality of everything that exists (WBI, 2010). The universe of the present study was Tehsil Chiniot of District Chiniot, Punjab.

3.3 Population of the Study

The abstract idea of a large group of many cases from which a researcher draws a sample and to which results from a samples are generalized. The population of the study was the conscious patients at the time of emergency rescued and shifted to hospital by ambulance service of Punjab Emergency Service Rescue 1122 in tehsil Chiniot. According to official data (Rescue 1122 Chiniot, 2015) from 25/01/2015 to 25/05/2015, total number of individuals who were in conscious state at the time of emergency rescued by 1122 in tehsil Chiniot were 2300.

This record had been considered as sampling frame of the study and obtained by Punjab Emergency Service Rescue 1122 Chiniot through an official request made by Department of Sociology International Islamic University Islamabad (IIUI). This sampling frame included patients name, gender, address, mobile number, patients' medical condition and type of emergency. This information was very helpful while contacting and locating respondents in data collection process.

3.4 Sampling technique and Sample Size

Systematic sampling technique was used to draw the sample from the targeted population of the study. For the calculation of sample size of this study, Taro Yamane's formula had been applied. The particulars are as under;

$$N$$

$$n = \frac{1}{1 + N(e)^2}$$

$$= 2300/1 + 2300(0.05)^2$$

$$= 340$$

Where, n sample size, N total population 'e' margin of error (0.05)

The estimated sample size for this study was 340

By applying systematic sampling technique, the interval had been taken.

$$N$$
Interval (I) = _______n
2300
Interval (I) = ______

First respondent was selected by applying simple random technique among first 7 respondents. Remaining respondents were selected by adding sampling interval of 7 until the completion of the sample size.

3.5 Tool for Data Collection

씱

The most important-art of statistical work is data collection. The data were collected by the researcher himself in a face to face situation. All the respondents were interviewed personally.

3.6 Interview Schedule

The interview schedule is considered as an appropriate tool for collecting requisite information. It was constructed in English language for academic purpose. But the questions were asked in Urdu and Punjabi according to the situation in order to get maximum information. However the translation was done very carefully so that the actual meaning of the question might not get lost. The interview schedule was consisted of both open and close ended questions.

3.7 Pre-testing

To determine the effectiveness of interview schedule, it is necessary to pre-test it before actually using it. Pretesting can help to determine the strengths and weaknesses of survey concerning question format, wording and order. Interview schedule was pre-tested on 10 respondents before starting the actual research. After pre-testing, the option (iv) of question 9 was changed from "sleeping" to "rest".

3.8 Statistical Techniques

The following statistical techniques were used for data analysis:

1. Descriptive statistics, including frequencies and percentages were used to summarize different variables.

2. Inferential statistics and Pearson correlation was used to assess the relationship between independent and dependent variables.

3.8.1 Percentage

To describe the variables, Simple frequency tables were constructed out of data. To find out the frequency distribution of the variables, simple percentages were calculated.

The percentages were calculated by following formula:

$$F = \frac{F}{N} \times 100$$

Where,

P = Percentage

F = Frequency

N =Total Number of frequencies

3.8.2 Correlation

Bivariate correlation test was applied to check the relationship between independent and dependent variables. It shows how much strongly or weakly independent and dependent variables are associated. Formula for calculation of correlation is as follows;

$\mathbf{r} = \frac{\mathbf{n}(\Sigma \mathbf{x}\mathbf{y}) - (\Sigma \mathbf{x})(\Sigma \mathbf{y})}{\sqrt{\left[\mathbf{n}\Sigma \mathbf{x}^2 - (\Sigma \mathbf{x})^2\right]\left[\mathbf{n}\Sigma \mathbf{y}^2 - (\Sigma \mathbf{y})^2\right]}}$



CHAPTER FOUR

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

4.1: Univariate Analysis

It is a method for analysing data on single variable. In Univariate analysis, each variable in any

data set is explored separately

Table 4.1.1: Distribution of the respondents according to their gender and area of residence

Gender of the respondents					
S. No	Characteristics	Frequency	Percentage		
i	Male	238	70.0		
ii	Female	102	30.0		
Total		340	100.0		
Area of residence of the respondents					
i	Urban	110	32.4		
ii	Rural	230	67.6		
Total		340	100.0		

Table 4.1.1 shows the gender and area of residence of the respondents. It shows that both male and female were included in the study. Majority of the respondents (70%) were male, and almost one third of the respondents (30%) were female. It clearly shows that male are more beneficiaries of the Punjab Emergency Service Rescue 1122 as compared to females. The table also shows the area of residence of the respondents. The present study was conducted in Tehsil Chiniot. Tehsil Chiniot consists of both urban and rural areas. Major portion of the population of Tehsil Chiniot lives in
the rural areas. The table depicts that majority of the respondents (67.6%) belonged to rural area. Whereas slightly less than one third of the total respondents (32.4%) belonged to urban area. The table shows that the rural people were using this service more as compared to urban people. Because rural areas are deprived of basic health facilities. So people use this service to approach the health facilities available in urban areas.

S. No	Characteristics	Frequency	Percentage	
i	16-30	193	56.8	
ii	31-45	95	27.9	
iii	46-60	52	15.3	
·	Total	340	100.0	
	Mean 32.91	Std. Deviation 0.742	2	
arital status	of the respondents			
	Single	116	34.1	
i	Single			
i ii	Married	212	62.4	
i ii iii	Married widowed	212 12	62.4	

Table 4.1.2: Distribution of the respondents according to their age and marital status

Ĵ,

Table 4.1.2 presents the age and marital status of the respondents. The age is an important indicator of the present study. It determines the age at which people become more victims of the diseases and road traffic accidents. The table presents the age of the people in completed years at the time of the interview. It shows that majority of the respondents (56.8%) who were using the service

60

belonged to the age group 16-30 years, 27.9 % belonged to the age group 31-45 years and, only 15.3% belonged to the age group of 46-60 years. The mean age of the respondents was 32.91 and Std. Deviation was 0.742. The minimum age of the respondents was 16 years and maximum was 60 years. The table depicts that the youth uses Punjab Emergency Service Rescue 1122 more frequently as compared to the older people. The reason is that the youth has more awareness about the benefits of the service because the Community Wing of the Punjab Emergency Service Rescue 1122 visits educational institutions to create awareness and give information about the service. The table also presents the distribution of the respondents according to their marital status. It shows that more than half of the respondents (62.4%) were married, which are slightly more than one third of the total respondents (34.1%) were single and only 3.5% were widowed.

ily type of the respondents			
S. No	Characteristics	Frequency	Percentage
i	Nuclear	172	50.6
ii	Joint	70	20.6
iii	Extended	98	28.8
	Total	340	100.0

Table 4.1.3: Distribution of t	e respondents accord	ding to their	family type
--------------------------------	----------------------	---------------	-------------

Table 4.1.3 shows different patterns of the family. Due to industrialization people are moving to nuclear family system. The present study also confirmed this changing trend of the family system. The table shows that the half of the respondents (50.6) belonged to nuclear family system, 20.6% were living in joint family system and slightly more than one fourth (28.8%) of the total respondents were living in extended family system.

S. No	Characteristics	Frequency	Percentage	
i	Illiterate	154	45.3	
ii	Primary	86	25.3	
iii	Middle	16	4.7	
iv	Matric	27	7.9	
v	Intermediate	27	7.9	
vi	Graduation	20	5.9	
vii	Master	10	2.9	
	Total	340	100.0	
	Mean 4.59	Std. Deviation 1.755	I	

Table 4.1.4: Distribution of the respondents according to their level of educational qualification

Table 4.1.4 depicts the educational qualification of the respondents at the time of the interview. The table shows that the less than half of the respondents (45.3%) were illiterate who had been provided the ambulance service by the Punjab Emergency Service Rescue 1122 at the time of emergency situation faced by them. One fourth (25.3%), 4.7% and 7.9% had primary, middle and matric level educational qualification respectively. There were 7.9% of the respondents who had completed intermediate level. The respondents who had completed their graduation were 5.9%. And remaining only 2.9% of the total respondents had master level educational qualification. The mean level of the educational qualification of the respondents was 4.59 and the Std. Deviation was 1.755.

Characteristics	Frequency	Percentage	
Illiterate	154	45.3	
Primary	86	25.3	
Middle	16	4.7	
Matric	27	7.9 7.9	
Intermediate	27		
Graduation	20	5.9	
Master	10	2.9	
Total	340	100.0	
	Illiterate Illiterate Primary Middle Matric Intermediate Graduation Master Total	CharacteristicsFrequencyIlliterate154Primary86Middle16Matric27Intermediate27Graduation20Master10Total340	

Table 4.1.4: Distribution of the respondents according to their level of educational qualification

Table 4.1.4 depicts the educational qualification of the respondents at the time of the interview. The table shows that the less than half of the respondents (45.3%) were illiterate who had been provided the ambulance service by the Punjab Emergency Service Rescue 1122 at the time of emergency situation faced by them. One fourth (25.3%), 4.7% and 7.9% had primary, middle and matric level educational qualification respectively. There were 7.9% of the respondents who had completed intermediate level. The respondents who had completed their graduation were 5.9%. And remaining only 2.9% of the total respondents had master level educational qualification. The mean level of the educational qualification of the respondents was 4.59 and the Std. Deviation was 1.755.

upation				
S. No	Characteristics	Frequency	Percentage	
i	Government service	12	3.6	
ii	Private service	9	2.5	
iii	Self-employed	10	2.3	
iv	Farmer 11		3.2	
v	Skilled laborer 77	77	22.6	
vi	Unskilled laborer	83	24.4	
vii	Driver	16	4.7	
viii	Student	47	13.8	
ix	Housewife	75	22.1	
	Total	340	100.0	

Table 4.1.5: Distribution of the res	pondents according to	their occupation
--------------------------------------	-----------------------	------------------

Table 4.1.5 shows the diversity in the occupation of the respondents. According to previous table 4.1.4 less than half of the respondents (45.3%) were illiterate. One fourth (25.3%) had primary level of education. Due to this, majority of the respondents of the study belonged to labour class. Table 4.5 shows that most of the respondents (24.4%) were unskilled labourer. There were 3.6%, 2.5%, 2.3%, 3.2 of the respondents were government servant, private servant, self–employed and farmers respectively. Driver and skilled labourer were 4.7% and 22.6% of the total respondents respectively, while 22.1% were housewives, and 13.8% were students.

me of the respondents in Rupees				
S. No	Characteristics	Frequency	Percentage	
i	Up to 10000	74	33.9	
ii	10001-20000	134	61.5	
iii	20001-30000	10	4.6	
	Total	. 218	100.0	
	Mean 13637.61	Std. Deviation 0.548		

Table 4	.1.6:	Distribution	of the	respondents	according	g to 1	their	monthly	/ income
---------	-------	--------------	--------	-------------	-----------	--------	-------	---------	----------

Table 4.1.6 reveals that majority of the respondents (61.5%) had monthly income between 10001-20000. Slightly more than one third of the total respondents (33.9%) had income up to 10000. And remaining 4.6% had income between 20001-30000. According to previous table 4.1.5 respondents were mostly belonged to the labour class, which is the reason of the low level of income of the respondents. The mean income of the respondents was 13637.65 which is less than the monthly income of a labourer 15000 fixed by the government of the Pakistan. The Std. Deviation was 0.548. Minimum and maximum income of the respondents was 9000 and 30000 respectively.

S. No	Characteristics Frequency		Percentage
i	Working at work	29	8.5
	place		
ii	Working at home	22	6.5
iii	Travelling	255	75
iv	Rest	34	10
	Total	340	100.0
Type of emerge	ncy	<u> </u>	-
i	Medical	71	20.9
ii	Road traffic accident	255	75
iii	Cylinder explosion	9	2.6
iv	Fall from height	5	1.5
	Total	340	100.0

 Table 4.1.7: Distribution of the respondents regarding, what were they doing at the time of emergency and the type of emergency

Ņ

Table 4.1.7 shows that 8.5 % of the respondents were working at work place at the time of emergency, 6.5% were working at home when they faced the emergency, while majority of the respondents (75%) were travelling when an emergency happened to them. Ten percent were taking rest at the time of the emergency. Bolen *et al.*, (1997) explained that out of all the things and systems to which people have to interact on daily basis, means of transportation are more complicated and threatening. The table depicts that almost one fifth of the total respondents (20.9%) faced medical emergency. Majority (75%) of the respondents faced road traffic accidents. The table shows that 75% of the respondents faced the emergency while they were travelling.

Because of this, majority of the respondents were the victims of road traffic accidents. Only 2.6% and 1.5% of the respondents became the victims of cylinder explosion and fall from height respectively. The table also shows that the majority of the users of Punjab Emergency Service Rescue 1122 were those people who got injured during a road traffic accident while travelling from one place to another for the sake of their day to day work.

Characteristics	Frequency	Percentage
Cardiac arrest	23	32.4
Respiratory problem	7	9.9
Severe pain in body	25	35.2
Diabetes	2	2.8
Fever	7	9.9
Vomiting	7	9.9
Total	71	100.0
	CharacteristicsCardiac arrestRespiratory problemSevere pain in bodyDiabetesFeverVomitingTotal	CharacteristicsFrequencyCardiac arrest23Respiratory problem7Severe pain in body25Diabetes2Fever7Vomiting7Total71

Table 4.1.8: Distribution of the respondents according to type of medical emergency

Table 4.1.8 shows that little more than one third of the respondents (35.2%) who faced medical emergency because of severe pain in the body, 32.4% had heart problem, and 9.9, 2.8, 9.9 and 9.9 had faced the problem of shortness of breath, diabetes, vomiting and fever respectively.

S. No	Characteristics	Frequency	Percentage	
i	Male	32	45.08	
ii	Female	39	54.92	
Total		71	100.00	
Area of residen	ce of the respondents			
i	Urban	40	56.33	
ii	Rural	31	43.67	
		71	100.00	

Table 4.1.9: Distribution of the respondents who faced medical emergency according to their gender and area of residence

Table 4.1.9 shows that little more than half (54.92%) of the respondents who faced medical emergency were females, while less than half of the respondents (45.08%) who faced medical emergency were males. The table also shows that more than half of the respondents (56.33%) who faced medical emergency belonged to urban areas, while 43.67% were from the rural areas. It shows that in case of medical emergency the urban people use more the services of the Punjab Emergency Service Rescue 1122 more frequently as compared to the residents of the rural areas. The difference between table 4.1.1 and 4.1.9 is that the later table represents the gender and area of residence of only those respondents who faced medical emergency.

ender of the respondents				
S. No	Characteristics	Frequency	Percentage	
i	Male	194	76.07	
ii	Female	61	23.93	
	Total	255	100.00	
rea of residen	ce of the respondents	· 4=		
i	Urban	67	26.27	
ii	Rural	188	73.73	
	Total	255	100.00	
ge of the resp	ondents			
i	16-30	153	60	
ii	31-45	75	29.41	
ii	46-60	27	10.59	
	Total	255	100.00	

Table 4.1.10: Distribution of the respondents who faced road traffic accidents according to their gender, area of residence and age

Table 4.1.10 shows that majority (76.07%) of the respondents who became the victims of the road traffic accidents were males, and slightly less than one third (23.93%) of the respondents were females. Cerrelli (1998) found that males have more chances of road traffic accidents than females. The table also depicts that slightly more than one third (26.27%) of the victims of RTAs belonged to urban areas, while majority (73.73%) belonged to rural areas. Zlatoper (1989) explained that the people of rural areas has to cover long distance approaching to urban areas. Due to this long travelling distance the rural people are at higher risk of road traffic accidents than urban people.

3)

The table presents the distribution of victims of road traffic accidents according to their age. It shows that most of the respondents (60%) were belonged to age group of 16-30 years, 29.41% of the respondents were between age of 31-45 years and only 10.59% of the respondents were 46-60 years old. McLean *et al.* 1990 conducted a study to determine the RTAs risks among people. It was found that the RTAs risk among young drivers was high than old drivers.

Table 4.1.11: Distribution of the road traffic accidents according to time of happening

(بر

S. No	Characteristics	Frequency	Percentage
i	08:00-11:59 AM	81	31.8
ii	12:00-03:59 PM	103	40.4
iii	04:00-07:59 PM	56	22.0
iv	08:00-11:59 PM	15	5.8
	Total	255	100.0

Table 4.1.11 reveals that 31.8% of the Road Traffic Accidents happened at the time between 08:00-11:59 AM. Most (40.4%) of the RTAs happened between 12:00-03:59 PM, while 22% of RTAs happened between 04:00-07:59 PM. Only 5.9 were occurred between 08:00-11:59 PM. The table clearly depicts that most (72.2%) of road traffic accidents happened in the rush hours of the day.

S. No	Characteristics	Frequency	Percentage	
i	Bicycle	3	1.2	
ii	Motorcycle	230	90.2	
iii	Rickshaw	15	5.9	
iv Car		7	2.7	
	Total	255	100.0	
pe of vehicle	e hit the victim		<u> </u>	
i	Bicycle	2	.8	
ii	Motorcycle	82	32.2	
iii	Rickshaw	94	36.9	
iv	Car	42	16.5	
v	Truck	8	3.1	
vi	Bus	14	5.5	
vii	Tractor	13	5.3	
	Total	255	100.00	

 Table 4.1.12: Distribution of the respondents according to type of vehicle of the victim, and vehicle that hit the victim in road traffic accident

مزكي

Table 4.1.12 reveals the type of vehicle of the victim and the vehicle that hit the victim. High majority (90.2%) of the respondents replied that they were riding on the motorcycles, at the time of the road traffic accident. In 1.2%, 5.95 and 2.7% road traffic accidents, the vehicle of the victims were bicycles, motorcycles and rickshaw respectively. The table also depicts about the types of vehicles that hit the victim. Most (36.9%) of the vehicles that hit the victim was motorcycle.

Slightly less than one third (32.2%) were rickshaw, 16.5% were cars, while Bicycles, truck, bus and tractor were .8%, 3.1%, 5.5% and 5.3% involved in RTAs respectively.

S. No	Characteristics	Frequency	Percentage
i	Head	41	15.2
ii	Spinal	4	1.5
iii	Fracture	112	41.6
iv	Abdominal	2	0.7
v	Burn	10	3.7
vi	Cut	100	37.2
	Total	269	100.0

Table 4.1.13: Distribution of the respondents regarding type of injury

5

Table 4.1.13 shows that 15.2% and 1.5% of the respondents received head and spinal injury respectively. Most (41.6%) of the respondents had fracture, while 0.7% and 3.7% of the respondents had abdominal and burn injuries respectively, and 37.2% of the respondents had cut.

Place of emergency				
Characteristics	Freqúency	Percentage		
At home	56	16.5		
At public place	255	75		
At work place	29	8.5		
Total	255	100.0		
		l		
Yourself	3	0.9		
By passer	136	40.0		
By stander	201	59.1		
Total	255	100.00		
	Characteristics At home At public place At work place Total Yourself By passer By stander Total	CharacteristicsFrequencyAt home56At public place255At work place29Total255Yourself3By passer136By stander201Total255		

Table 4.1.14: Distribution of the respondents regarding place of emergency and who made call to rescue service

2

Table 4.1.14 shows 16.5% of the respondents were at home, when they faced the emergency. Most (55%) of the respondents were at public place at the time of emergency, while 8.5% were at work place during working hours when they faced emergency. The table also shows that 0.9% of the respondents called by themselves to the Punjab Emergency Service Rescue 1122 at the time of emergency and told about the situation. Forty percent of the respondents replied that someone who was there at the time of emergency made call for them. Most (59.1%) of the respondents said someone who was standing nearby them at the time of emergency called to the service about their emergency condition.

S. No	Characteristics	Frequency	Percentage
i	1-7	257	75.6
ii	8-14	61	17.9
iii	15-21	22	6.5
	Total	340	100
	Mean 4.5	Std. Deviation 3.166	

Table 4.1.15: Distribution of the respondents regarding distance of place of emergency from ambulance dispatch centre

Table 4.1.15 shows the distance of place of emergency from the ambulance dispatch centre. The table depicts that in majority (75.6%) emergency cases the distance from the centre to the place of emergency was between 1-7 Kilometres. There were only 17.9% cases, when the distance was between 8-14 Kilometres, while in remaining 6.5% cases the distance was between 15-21 Kilometres. The mean distance was 4.5 KM and Std. Deviation was 3.166

Table 4.1.16: Distribution	1 of the	respondents	regarding	response time
----------------------------	----------	-------------	-----------	---------------

S. No	Characteristics	Frequency	Percentage
i	1-7	295	86.8
ii	8-14	34	10.0
iii	15-21	11	3.2
	Total	340	100

Time is considered as an important indicator of patients' gratification from the Prehospital emergency services. Minimum response time enhances the patients' satisfaction from the service. Table 4.1.16 depicts majority (86.8%) of the respondents replied that the ambulance had reached at the scene within seven minutes. The average response time of the Punjab Emergency Service is seven minutes. The results of the study also confirms that service is successful in maintaining its average response time. Ten percent respondents who received an ambulance between 8-14 minutes, and 3.2% responded that ambulance reached at the spot between 15-21 minutes. The mean response time was 4.52 minutes and Std. Deviation was 3.362. The minimum response time was 2 minutes and maximum was 21 minutes.

 Table 4.1.17: Distribution of the respondents regarding information to their relative about emergency from Rescue workers

ormation to relatives				
S. No	Characteristics	Frequency	Percentage	
i	Brother	84	24.7	
ii	Cousin	9	2.6	
iii	Friend	55	16.2	
iv	None	192	56.5	
	Total	340	100	

Table 4.1.17 reveals results regarding to the relatives of the victims about emergency situation. The table shows almost one fourth (24.7%) of the respondents said that the rescue team informed their brother about the emergency condition, 2.6% emergencies were informed to the cousins of the patient, while 16.2% of the respondents told that the rescue team informed their friends about their emergency condition. Most (56.5%) replied that none was informed about their condition by the rescue team. They explained that their relatives or friend were already with them at the time of emergency, so the rescue team did not inform any other person about them.

Table 4.1.18: Distribution of	the respondents	regarding time	consumed	on scene by	the
rescue team					

S. No	Characteristics	Frequency	Percentage
i	1-5	23	6.8
ii	6-10	163	47.9
iii	11-15	122	35.9
iv	16-20	32	9.4
	Total	340	100
	Mean 12.41	Std. Deviation 3.878	

Table 4.1.18 depicts the time consumed by the rescue team on scene. The table shows that in 6.8% cases rescue team spent only 1-5 minutes on scene. Less than half (47.9%) of the respondents told that rescue team spent 6-10 minutes on scene to give them medical treatment, while 35.9% of the respondents treated by rescue team on scene between 11-15 minutes, in 9.4% respondents treated in 16-20 minutes by rescue team on scene. The mean time on scene was 12.41 minutes and Std. Deviation was 3.878. The minimum and maximum time spent on scene by rescue team was 5 and 20 minutes respectively.

S. No	Characteristics	Frequency	Percentage	
	Characteristics	Trequency	i ci contage	
i	To great extent	290	85.3	
ii	To some extent	50	14.7	
Total		340	100.0	
Explanation ab	out hospitalization			
i	To great extent	306	90.0	
ii	To some extent	34	10.0	
Total				

Table 4.1.19: Distribution of the respondents according to transfer in the ambulance and explanation about hospitalization

Table 4.1.19 shows that majority (85.3%) of the respondents were satisfied with the way they were transferred into ambulance by the recue team was appropriate to great extent, while 14.7% said the way by rescue team shifted them into ambulance was appropriate to some extent. Majority (90%) of the respondents said that rescue team explained them to great extent about the reason of hospitalization of them, while remaining 10% told that to some extent rescue team explained about shifting them to hospital.

Table 4.1.20: Distribution of the respondents according to attention provided by rescue team

Attention to needs of patients							
i	To great extent	338	99.4				
ii	To some extent	2	0.6				
	Total	340	100.0				

Table 4.1.20 shows that in almost all (99.4%) cases the patients received attention of the rescue team to great extent and in 0.6 cases the patients said that rescue paid attention to their needs to some extent.

Table 4.1.21: Distribution of the respondents according to comfort of journey

S. No	Characteristics	Frequency	Percentage
i	To great extent	310	91.2
ii	To some extent	30	8.8
	Total	340	100.0

Table 4.1.21 shows that majority (91.2%) of the respondents reported their journey to hospital as comfortable to great extent, 8.8% told that their journey to hospital as comfortable to some extent.

77

Table 4.1.22: Distribution of the respondents according to time from scene to hospital andwaiting time for doctor in hospital

S. No	Characteristics	Frequency	Percentage
Time consur	ned from scene to hospital	in minutes	£2
i	1-7	296	87.1
ii	8-14	29	8.5
iii	15-21	15	4.4
	Total	340	100
<u> </u>	Mean 4.732	Std. Deviation 0.482	
Waiting time	e for doctor in hospital in n	ninutes	s
i	1-3	285	83.8
ii	4-6	55	16.2
·	Total	3	100.0
<u></u>	Mean 1.955	Std. Deviation 0.368	<u> </u>

Table 4.1.22 depicts the information about time consumed by the rescue team approaching to hospital from the scene of incident. It shows that majority (87.1%) of the respondents shifted from scene to hospital by the rescue team between 1-7 minutes, 8.5% of the respondents were transferred between 8-14 minutes to hospital, and while 4.4% respondents told that time consumed by rescue team from scene to hospital was between 15-21 minutes. The mean time of shifting the patient to the hospital was 4.732 and Std. Deviation was 0.482. The minimum and maximum time of shifting was 1 and 20 minutes respectively. The table also shows waiting time for the doctor. It shows that majority (83.8%) of the patients had to wait for a doctor in the emergency department of the

78

hospital for 1-3 minutes, while 16.2% cases patients waited for a doctor for 4-6 minutes. The mean time was 1.955 and Std. Deviation was 0.368.

S. No	Characteristics	Frequency	Percentage
i	To great extent	303	89.1
ii	To some extent	37	10.9
	Total	340	100.0

Table 4.1.23: Distribution of the respondents according to treatment in the hospital

Table 4.1.23 shows that majority (89.1%) of the respondents told that their treatment in the hospital by the doctor was satisfactory to great extent. The treatment of only 10.9% of the respondents was satisfactory to some extent.

 Table 4.1.24: Distribution of the respondents according to their hospitalization time and vehicle of shifting from hospital to home

Time of hospit	alization in hours		
S. No	Characteristics	Frequency	Percentage
i	1-3	298	87.6
ii	4-6	42	12.4
	Total	340	100.0
	Mean 1.95	Std. Deviation 0.329	
Vehicle used for	r shifting from hospital to	home	
i	Taxi	58	17.1
ii	Own vehicle	282	82.9
Total		340	100.0

Table 4.1.24 shows that majority (87.6%) of the respondents remained for 1-3 hours in the hospital. And only 12.4% admitted for the time of 4-6 hours in the hospital. The mean time of hospitalization was 1.95 hours and Std. Deviation was 0.329. The minimum and maximum time of the hospitalization was 1 and 6 hours respectively. The table also shows that 17.1% of the respondents used taxi to go to their homes after discharge from the hospital, while majority (82.9%) had their own vehicles for going home from hospital.

 Table 4.1.25: Distribution of the respondents according to their views about the ambulance

S.	Characteristics	Good	Very good	Total	Mean	Std.
No						Deviation
i	External	12.4%(42)	87.6%(289)	100%(340)	4.876	0.329
	appearance					
ii	Hygienic	12.9%(44)	87.1%(296)	100%(340)	4.870	0.336
	condition					
iii	Stretcher	12.9%(44)	87.1%(296)	100%(340)	4.870	0.336
iv	Comfort of ride	14.1%(48)	85.9%(292)	100%(340)	4.858	0.348
v	Equipment	12.9%(44)	87.1%(296)	100%(340)	4.870	0.336
vi	Feeling of safety	11.8%(40)	88.2%(300)	100%(340)	4.882	0.322

Table 4.1.25 shows that 12.4% of the respondents rated the external appearance of the ambulance good, majority (87.6%) of the respondents replied that the external appearance of the ambulance as very good, only 12.9% of the respondents said that the hygienic condition of the ambulance was good, while 87.1% rated the internal hygienic condition of the ambulance as very good. According to 12.9% of the respondents the condition of the stretcher in the ambulance was good, while

majority (87.1%) rated the condition of the stretcher as very good. Only 12.9% of the respondents described that the adequacy of the equipment in the ambulance was good, while majority (87.1%) of the respondents described that the adequacy of the equipment in the ambulance was very good. There were only 11.8% of the respondents who said that the safety in the ambulance was good, while majority (88.2%) of the respondents said that the safety in the ambulance was very good.

 Table 4.1.26: Distribution of the respondents according to their views about the efficiency of the service

0	Characteristics	Very poor	Poor	Average	Good	Very good	Total	Mean	Std. Deviation
	Response time	3.5%(12)	3.8%(13)	6.5%(22)	11.5%(39)	74.7%(254)	100%(340)	4.5	1.01
	Time from scene to hospital	2.6%(9)	3.8%(13)	6.8%(23)	11.8%(40)	75%(255)	100%(340)	4.52 6	0.966
i	Availability of the service	1.2%(4)	1.2%(4)	6.2%(21)	5.9%(20)	86.5%(291)	100%(340)	4.73 5	0.72

Table 4.1.26 depicts that there are only 3.5%, 3.8%, and 6.5% of the respondents rated the response time of Punjab Emergency Service Rescue 1122 as very poor, poor and average respectively. There were 11.5% of the respondents who rated the response time of the service as good, while majority (74.7%) of the respondents rated the response time as very good. The table shows that there were 2.6%, 3.8% and 6.8% of the respondents who expressed that the time consumed from scene to hospital by the rescue team was very poor, poor and average respectively. There were only 11.8% of the respondents who rated the time from scene to hospital as good, while majority (75%) of the respondents rated the service as very good. There were 1.2%, 1.2%, 6.2%

and 5.9% of the respondents who said that the availability of the service at the time of emergency was very poor, poor, average and good respectively. Most (86.5%) of the respondents rated the availability of the ambulance as very good at the time of emergency.

Characteristics	Good	Very good	Total	Mean	Std. Deviation
Politeness	11.5%(39)	88.5%(301)	100%(340)	4.885	0.319
Helpfulness	11.2%(38)	88.8%(302)	100%(340)	4.888	0.315
Attentiveness	10.6%(36)	89.4%(304)	100%(340)	4.894	0.318
Friendliness	10.9%(37)	89.1%(303)	100%(340)	4.891	0.311
	Characteristics Politeness Helpfulness Attentiveness Friendliness	CharacteristicsGoodPoliteness11.5%(39)Helpfulness11.2%(38)Attentiveness10.6%(36)Friendliness10.9%(37)	Characteristics Good Very good Politeness 11.5%(39) 88.5%(301) Helpfulness 11.2%(38) 88.8%(302) Attentiveness 10.6%(36) 89.4%(304) Friendliness 10.9%(37) 89.1%(303)	CharacteristicsGoodVery goodTotalPoliteness11.5%(39)88.5%(301)100%(340)Helpfulness11.2%(38)88.8%(302)100%(340)Attentiveness10.6%(36)89.4%(304)100%(340)Friendliness10.9%(37)89.1%(303)100%(340)	CharacteristicsGoodVery goodTotalMeanPoliteness11.5%(39)88.5%(301)100%(340)4.885Helpfulness11.2%(38)88.8%(302)100%(340)4.888Attentiveness10.6%(36)89.4%(304)100%(340)4.894Friendliness10.9%(37)89.1%(303)100%(340)4.891

 Table 4.1.27: Distribution of the respondents according to their views about the behaviour of the rescue team

Behaviour of the rescue team plays a vital role in determining the patients' satisfaction. Table 4.1.27 reveals that only 11.5% of the respondents rated the politeness of the rescue team during their interaction with them as good, majority (88.5%) of the respondents revealed that the politeness of the rescue team was very good. The table also shows that 11.2% of the respondents valued the helpfulness of the rescue team at the time of emergency as good. Most (88.8%) of the respondents rated the helpfulness of the staff as very good. Attentiveness of the rescue team felt good and very good by 10.6% and 89.4% of the respondents respectively. There were 10.9% respondents who described their views about the friendliness of the staff as good, while majority (89.1%) rated the friendliness of the rescue team with them at the time of emergency as very good.

82

S.	Characteristics	Good	Very good	Total	Mean	Std. Deviation
No						
i	Way of transfer in ambulance	1.8%(6)	98.2%(334)	100%(340)	4.982	0.131
ii	Level of training	7.6%(26)	92.4%(314)	100%(340)	4.923	0.266
iii	Treatment	2.1%(7)	97.9%(333)	100%(340)	4.979	0.142
iv	Explanation about health	1.5%(5)	98.5%(335)	100%(340)	4.985	0.120
v	Driving	1.2%(4)	98.8%(336)	100%(340)	4.988	0.107

 Table 4.1.28: Distribution of the respondents according to their views about professionalism of the rescue team

The professionalism of the rescue team is a key factor of patients; gratification from the prehospital emergency services. Table 4.1.28 shows that only 1.8% of the respondents said that way of transfer the patient into ambulance by the rescue team was good. Almost all (98.2%) of the respondents rated the way of shifting into the ambulance was very good. Only 7.6% of the respondents rated the level of training of the rescue team good and majority (92.4%) rated it very good. Treatment given by the rescue team was good according to 2.1% of the respondents, and majority (97.9%) of the respondents rated it very good. Explanation about the health condition was rated good by 1.5% of the respondents and high majority (98.5%) of the respondents revealed that the explanation about their health condition by the rescue team was very good. Driving of the ambulance drivers rated good by 1.2% of the respondents, while majority (98.8%) of the respondents rated that the driving as very good.

S. No	Characteristics	High	Very high	Total	Mean	Std. Deviation
i	Preference for the reuse of the service	5.3%(18)	94.7%(322)	100%(340)	4.947	0.224
ii	Suggesting to familiar people	5%(17)	95%(323)	100%(340)	4.95	0.218

 Table 4.1.29: Distribution of the respondents according to their level of reuse the service and suggestion to their familiar people to use the service

Table 4.1.29 depicts that only 5.3% of the respondents showed high level of their intention to reuse the service in future in case of emergency. Majority (94.7%) of the respondents showed very high level of intention to reuse the service in future. The table also shows that five percent of the respondents had high level of intention to suggest this service to familiar people in case of emergency. Majority (95%) of the respondents showed a very high level of intention to suggest this service to their familiar people. These highly positive results are because of the efficiency and quality of the service.

1 able 4.1.30:	Distribution of the respondents according to their level of gratification from
	ambulance, professionalism and behaviour of the rescue team

S.	Characteristics	High	Very high	Total	Mean	Std.
No				<i>i</i>	· · · · ·	Deviation
i	Ambulance	11.5%(39)	88.5%(301)	100%(340)	4.885	0.319
ii	Professionalism	11.5%(39)	88.5%(301)	100%(340)	4.885	0.319
iii	Behavior	15.3%(52)	84.7%(288)	100%(340)	4.847	0.360

Table 4.1.30 shows that only 11.5% of the respondents showed high level of gratification from the ambulance. Majority (88.5%) of the respondents revealed very high level of gratification to the ambulance. There were 11.5% of the respondents who had high level of gratification from the professionalism of the rescue team and majority (88.5%) of the respondents showed very high level of satisfaction from the professionalism of the rescue team. There were 15.3% of the respondents who expressed their high level of the satisfaction with behaviour of the rescue team and majority (84.7%) had very high level of satisfaction from the behaviour of the rescue team, during the time of the emergency faced by the respondents.

Table 4.1.31: Distribution of the respondents according to their level of gratification with the efficiency of the service

S. No								Mean	Std.
	Characteristics	Very low	Low	Average	High	Very high	Total		Deviation
i	Efficiency of the service	0.9%(3)	5%(17)	20(5.9%)	13.2%(45)	75%(255)	100%(340)	4.564	0.878

Table 4.1.31 shows that only 0.9%, 5% and 5.9% of the respondents rated their level of gratification from the efficiency of the Punjab Emergency Service Rescue 1122 very low, low and average respectively. There were 13.2% of the respondents showed high level of satisfaction, while majority (75%) had very high level of gratification from the efficiency of the service.

4.2: Inferential Statistics

Inferential statistics is used to draw conclusion of the study. It is applied to find out the association between independent and dependent variables of the study. In this study bivariate correlation test was applied to test the hypotheses of the study.

4.3: Correlational analysis

Hypothesis 1: Relationship between response time and gratification of the patients

Null hypothesis: There is no inverse relationship between response time and level of gratification

of the patients

Alternative hypothesis: There is an inverse relationship between the response time and the level of the gratification of the patients

Table 4.3.1: Relationship between response time and gratification of the patients

1 1-1 410		Variables
** 0.000	cation	Response time & patients' gratific
35	cation	Response time & patients' gratific

Note: **P<0.01

Table 4.3.1 shows that the correlation ($r = -0.85^{**}$) between response time and gratification of the patients was strongly negative. Response time is an important factor of patients' gratification from the Prehospital Emergency Services. It shows that less time taken by the rescue team approaching at the scene, higher is the level of gratification of the patients. The result of correlational analysis shows that the null hypothesis is rejected and alternative hypothesis is accepted.

Hypothesis 2: Relationship between better look of ambulance and gratification of the patients Null hypothesis: There is no relationship between quality of ambulance and gratification of the patients

Alternative hypothesis: There is a relationship between quality of ambulance and the gratification

of the patients

Table 4.3.2: Relationship between better outlook of ambulance and gratification of the patients

Variables	Correlation	P-Value
Outlook of ambulance & gratification of the patients	0.97**	0.000

Note: **P<0.01

Table 4.3.2 shows that there is a strong positive ($r = 0.97^{**}$) relationship between quality of ambulance and the gratification of the patients. The result of correlational analysis shows that the null hypothesis is rejected and alternative hypothesis is accepted.

Hypothesis 3: Relationship between efficiency of the service and the gratification of the patients

Null hypothesis: There is no relationship between efficiency of the service and gratification of the

patients

Alternative hypothesis: There is a relationship between efficiency of the service and gratification

of the patients

Table 4.3.3: Relationship between efficiency of the service and gratification of the patients

Variables	Correlation	P-Value
Efficiency of the service & patients' gratification	0.95**	0.000

Note: **P<0.01

Table 4.3.3 shows that there is a strong positive ($r = 0.95^{**}$) relationship between efficiency of the service and gratification of the patients. The result of correlational analysis shows that the null hypothesis is rejected and alternative hypothesis is accepted.

Hypothesis 4: Relationship between behaviour of the rescue team and gratification of the patients

Null hypothesis: There is no relationship between behaviour of the rescue team and gratification

of the patients

Alternative hypothesis: There is a relationship between behaviour of the rescue team and

patients' gratification

Table4.3.4: Relationship between behaviour of the rescue team and gratification of the patients

Variables	Correlation	P-Value
Behavior of the rescue team & patients' gratification	0.81**	0.000

Note: **P<0.01

Table 4.3.4 reveals that there is a strong positive $(r = 0.81^{**})$ relationship between behaviour of

the rescue team and the gratification of the patients. The result of correlational analysis shows that

the null hypothesis is rejected and alternative hypothesis is accepted.

Hypothesis 5: Relationship between professionalism of the rescue team and gratification of the patients

Null hypothesis: There is no relationship between professionalism of the rescue team and

gratification of the patients

Alternative hypothesis: There is a relationship between professionalism of the rescue team and

patients' gratification

 Table 4.3.5: Relationship between professionalism of the rescue team and gratification of the patients

Variables	Correlation	P-Value
professionalism of the rescue team and patients' gratification	0.90**	0.000

Note: **P<0.01

Table 4.3.5 shows that there is a strong positive ($r = 0.90^{**}$) relationship between professionalism of the rescue team and the patients' gratification. The result of correlational analysis shows that the null hypothesis is rejected and alternative hypothesis is accepted.

à

CHAPTER FIVE

FINDINGS, CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATIONS

After applying the statistics, and interpreting the results of analysis, the major findings of the study are following:

5.1 FINDINGS

- Majority (70%) of the respondents included in the study were male.
- Most (67.6%) of the respondents belonged to rural area.
- More than half 56.8% of the respondents belonged to age group 16-30 years.
- A great number of the respondents (62.4%) were married.
- Almost (50.6%) of the respondents were living in nuclear family system
- Less than half (45.3%) of the respondents were illiterate.
- Almost one fourth (24.4%) of the respondents were unskilled labourers.
- Majority (61.5%) of the respondents had income between 10001-20000 rupees.
- Majority (75%) of the respondents faced the emergency, while they were travelling.
- Two third (75%) of the respondents became the victims of the road traffic accidents.
- Almost one fifth (20.9%) of the respondents faced medical emergency.
- There were 35.2% of the respondents had severe pain in the body.
- More than half (54.92%) of the respondents who faced medical emergency were females.
- Most (56.33%) of the respondents who faced medical emergency belonged to urban area.
- Majority (76.07%) of the respondents who became the victims of the road traffic accidents were males.
- A great number (73.73%) of the respondents who faced road traffic accidents were from rural area.

- Sixty percent of the respondents belonged to age group 16-30 years in RTAs.
- Most (40.4%) of the road traffic accidents happened between 12:00-03:59 PM.
- Majority (90.2%) of the victims of the TRAs were riding on motorcycles.
- More than one third (36.9%) of the respondents who faced RTAs hit with rickshaw (a three wheelers vehicle).
- Most (41.6%) of the victims of RTAs had fracture.
- Two third (75%) of the respondents were at public place, when they faced the emergency.
- In 40% cases by passers called to the Punjab Emergency Service Rescue 1122.
- In majority (86.8%) of the emergencies ambulance reached on scene between 1-7 minutes.
- In more than half (56.5%) cases the rescue team did not inform to any of the familiar person of the patient.
- Slightly less than half (47.9%) of the respondents received medical treatment on scene within 6-10 minutes.
- All 100% respondents received medical treatment on scene.
- Majority (85.3%) of the respondents said the way they were transferred into ambulance by the rescue team was appropriate to great extent.
- A great number (90%) of the respondents said that to great extent they explained by the rescue team about their transfer to hospital.
- All 100% respondents received medical treatment during their journey in the ambulance.
- All 100% of the respondents said that the rescue team treated them with care.
- Almost all (99.4%) of the respondents received attention by the rescue team to great extent.

- Majority (91.2%) of the respondents felt comfort in ambulance during their journey to hospital to great extent.
- Majority (87.1%) of the respondents were shifted from scene to hospital between 1-7 minutes.
- Most (83.8%) of the respondents had to wait for doctor in the hospital for 1-3 minutes.
- Majority (89.1) of the respondents said that the treatment in the hospital was effective to great extent.
- A great number (87.6%) of the patients remained in the hospital for 1-3 hours.
- Majority (82.9%) of the respondents used their own vehicle to go back to home from hospital.

5.2: Conclusion

It is concluded from the study that male and people of the rural areas are main beneficiaries of the Punjab Emergency Service Rescue 1122 in Tehsil Chiniot. People belonging to age group of 16-30 mostly use the service mostly in the cases of emergencies. The study investigated that most of the users of the service were the victims of the Road Traffic Accidents as compared to the medical patients. The study showed that the victims of RTAs were mostly male and young. It is revealed by the study that the in case of emergency someone else called for the victims instead of victims themselves. The main aim of the Prehospital medical service is quick response to the emergency. Present study showed that in most of the emergency cases the ambulance approached at the scene within seven minutes. But in very few cases of emergency in the rural areas the ambulance spent more than 10 minutes due to long distance. The rescue team treated the victims both at scene and during their journey from scene to the hospital to stabilize their condition. The rescue team treated the patients with care and paid attention to the needs of the patients very well. The study showed that treatment of the patients in the hospital was very good and patients remained in the hospital for a short time. The results of the study showed that the patients' gratification was strongly attached with quality of ambulance, behaviour and professionalism of the rescue team and the efficiency of the service. It is concluded from the present study that majority of the patients showed a very high level of gratification with quality of ambulance, behaviour and professionalism of the rescue team and efficiency of the service. The response time is a key element for gratification of the patients. It is investigated by the study that patients' showed very high level of gratification with response time, because in majority of the cases the rescue team reached at the scene of emergency within seven minutes.

5.3: Recommendations

In the light of the findings and conclusion of the current study, following suggestion are recommended

- The establishment of the substation near the rural areas may decrease the response time for emergencies happening in rural areas.
- By launching a campaign for creating awareness among people about following the traffic rules may decrease road traffic accidents.
- By informing people about the availability of the ambulance in case of medical emergencies may increase its use for medical patients.
REFERENCES

Aaker, A., Kumar, V., & Day, G. (1995). Marketing research (5th Ed.). New York, NY:

- Abedi, H.A., Heidari, A., & Salsali, M. (2008). Nursing experience from professional set in clinical role: *Iranian journal teaching in medical science*, 12, 69-78.
- AL- Shaqsi, S. (2010). Response time as a sole performance indicator in EMS: Pitfalls and solutions: Open Access Emergency Medicine, 2, 1-6.
- Ambulance Service Project 108, National rural health mission, State Government of Rajasthan, India.
- Andersson, A.L., Bunketorp, O., & Allebeck, P. (1997). High rates of psychosocial complications after road traffic injuries: *Injury*, 28, 539–543.
- Audit Office of New South Wales. (2001). Performance Audit Report: Ambulance Service of New South Wales: readiness to respond. The Audit Office of New South Wales. 2001.
- Arreola-Risa, C., Mock, C.N., Lojero-Wheatly, L., Cruz,O., & Canavati-Ayub, F. (2000). Lowcost improvement in prehospital trauma care in Latin American City: *Journal of Trauma Injury, Infection and Critical Care*, 48, 119-24.
- Bahrami, M.A., Ranjbar, Ezatabadi, M., Maleki, A., & Asgari, R. (2011). A Survey on the Yazd Prehospital Emergency Medical Services' Assessment. Tolooe Tehdasht: Yazd School of Health Journal of Science and research, 4.
- Baker, R. (1991). The reliability and criterion validity of a measure of patients' satisfaction with their general practice: *Family Practice*, 8,(2), 171–7.

- Baker, R. & Streatfield, J. (1995). What type of practice do patients prefer? Exploration of practice characteristics influencing patient satisfaction: *British Journal of General Practice*, 45 (40), 654-9.
- Bang, A. (2002). Emergency medical dispatch the first medical response for life-threatening conditions: assessment and intervention of patients with chest pain and/or suspected cardiac arrest. [Dissertation]. Goteborg University, Goteborg.
- Baqir, M. & Ejaz, K. (2011). Role of Pre-Hospital Care and Ambulance Services in Karachi. J Pak Med Assoc, 61, 1167-69.
- Basheer University of Medical Sciences, (2009). Regulations of private ambulances: Available from:http://www.bushehr-ems.com (Accessed 14 Oct 2009)
- Bernard, A., HandeL, J., & Daniel, A. (2007). Postal survey methodology to assess patient satisfaction in a suburban emergency medical services system an observational study: *BMC Emergency Medicine*, 10, 7-5.
- Bernard, G., & Matthews, W. (2003). Contemporary analysis of road traffic crashes, fatalities and injuries in Trinidad and Tobago: *Injury Control and Safety Promotion*, 10, 21–27.

Berry, L.L. (1995). Lessons from a Ten-Year Study of Service Quality in America.

Billings, J.A., & Kolton, E. (1999). Family satisfaction and bereavement care following death in the hospital: *J Palliat Med*, 2(1), 33-49.

Black, J. J., & Davies, G. D. (1999). International EMS Systems: United Kingdom.

Bolen, J., Sleet, D., & Johnson, V. (1997). Overview of efforts to prevent motor vehicle- related injury, Prevention of motor vehicle-related injuries: a compendium of articles from

Brooks, R. (1995). Customer Satisfaction Research: European Society for Opinion and Research.

- Brown, J.B. Boles M., Mullooly J.P. & W, Levinson. (1999). Effect of Clinical Communication
 Skills Training on Patient Satisfaction: A Randomized Controlled Trial: Annuals of
 Internal Medicine, 131, 822–9.
- Calnan, M. (1988).Lay evaluation of medicine and medical practice: report of a pilot study: International Journal of Health Services, 18, (2), 311–22.
- Carr-Hill, R.A. (1992). The measurement of patient satisfaction: Journal of Public Health Medicine, 14 (3), 238-249.
- Case, K. & Fair, R. (2007). Principle of Economics. Upper Saddle River, NJ: Pearson Education. P. 54.
- Centre for Disease Control and Prevention. (2009).Underground Coal Mining Disasters and Fatalities – United States, 1900-2006', *MMWR. Morbidity and mortality weeklyreport*,57,2009,13791383.Available onlineat: http://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/previ ew/mmwrhtml/mm5751a3.htm
- Centralized Accident and Trauma Services. (2014). Available onlineat: <u>http://delhi.gov.in/wps/wcm/</u> connect/doit_cats/CATS/Home/About1CATS. Accessed March 6, 2014.
- Cerrelli, E. (1998). Crash data and rates for age-sex groups of drivers, 1996. Washington, DC, National Centre for Statistics and Analysis, 1998 (NHTSA Research Note).

Chaska, N.L. (1980). Use of medical services and satisfaction with ambulatory care:

Chiu, W. (2000). The effect of the Taiwan motorcycle helmet use law on head injuries: American Journal of Public Health, 90, 793–796.

Churchill, G. A. (1995). Marketing research: Methodological foundation (6th Ed.). USA:

Clark, E., & Cushing, B. (1999). Predicting regional variations in mortality from motor vehicle crashes: *Acad Emerg Med* 6, 125–130.

- Clark, E., & Cushing, B. (2002). Predicted effect of automatic crash notification on traffic mortality: Accid Anal Prev, 34, 103–109.
- Cooke, M.W. (1999). How much to do at the accident scene? Spend time on essentials, save lives: *BMJ*, 319, 1150.
- Creswell, J. W. (2003). Research design: Qualitative and quantitative approaches. Customer Satisfaction Research, Brooks R. ed., European Society for Opinion and Marketing Research, Amsterdam.
- Dale, J.C. and Howanitz, P.J. (1996) "Patient Satisfaction in Phlebotomy a College of American Pathologists Q-Probes Study", *Laboratory Medicine*, 27, 188–92.
- Davis, L. A. '(2005). A phenomenological study of patient expectations concerning nursing care: *Holistic Nursing Practice* 19, 126-133.
- Deutscher, F. V.(2009). The German Fire Service. Available online at: http://www.dfv.org/feuerwehrtag (see 'about DFV')
- DiMatteo, M.R., Sherbourne, C.D., Hays, R.D., Ordway, L., Kravitz, R.L.& McGlynn, E.A. (1993). hysicians' characteristics influence patients' adherence to medical treatment: results from the Medical Outcomes Study: *Health Psychology*, 12, 93–102.
 Ed.). New Jersey, NJ: Merrill Prentice Hall
- Eighmey, J. & McCord, L. (1998). Adding value in the information age: uses and gratifications of sites on the world wide web, *Journal of Business Research*, 41(3), 187–194.
- Esmaeili, Vardanjani, S.A., Cheraghi, M.A., Masoudi, R., Rabiei, L., & keyvani, A. (2011). Decisin Making in Prehospital Emergency Nurses: *A Qualitative Research Journal of Rescue and Relief*, 3 (1), 19- 32.

- European Federation of Road Traffic Victims. (1997). Imoacts of road death and injury: research into principal causes of the decline in quality of life and living standard suffered by road crash victims' families. Geneva FEVR, 1997.
- Eurostat, Energy, transport and environment indicators, Office for Official Publications of the European Communities, Luxembourg, (2008a). Available online at: <u>http://epp.eurostat.ec.europa.eu/portal/page/portal/product_details/publication?p_product_</u> <u>code =KS-DK-08-001</u>
- Eurostat, Panorama of transport, Office for Official Publications of the European Communities, Luxembourg, 2009. Available online at: <u>http://epp.eurostat.ec.europa.eu/portal/page/portal/product_details/publication?p_product_</u> <u>code =KS-DA-09-001</u>

Family Medicine, Vol. 22, No. 6, pp. 447-52.

- Five Year Performance Report. (2009). Punjab Emergency Service Rescue 1122: Message Communication Pvt, 1, Lahore.
- Francis, J. B. (1970). Educational sociology. Prentice Hall, inc, Englewood cliffs, N,J, Carless Tuttle Co. Tokyo.
- Frederickson, L.G. (1995) "Exploring information-exchange in consultation: the patients' view of performance and outcomes", *Patient Education Counsel* Vol. 25, pp. 237-46.
- French, B. (2006) Uncertainty and information need in nursing. *Nurse Education Today* 26, 245-252.

Garney, P. (1998). Measuring Patient Satisfaction: Medical Practice Communicator, 5, (2), 8.

Garney, P. (1999). Are they Patients or Are they Customers: *Medical Practice Communicator*, 6, 5, 4–6.

Gay, L. R. (1996). Educational research: Competencies for analysis and application (5th

Gervin, A., & Fischer, R. (1982). The importance of prompt transport in salvage of patients with penetrating heart wounds: *J Trauma*, 22, 443-448.

Ghafari, A. (2006). What is the number 115? Med&Lab Engineering, 68, 21-24

Graham, C. A., Cheung, C. S., & Rainer, T. H. (2009). EMS systems in Hong Kong:

- Gray, L.C. (1980) "Consumer satisfaction with physician provided services: a panel study." *Social Science Medicine*, 14, 65.
- Greenfield, S., Kaplan, S. & Ware, J. E. (1985). Expanding patient involvement in care: effects on patient outcomes: *Annals of Internal Medicine*, 102, 520–8.
- Greenley, J. & Schoenherr, R. (1981).Organizational Effects on Client Satisfaction with Humaneness of Service." *Journal of Health and Social Behaviour*, 22, 2–17.

Haegi, M. (2002). A new deal for road crash victims: British Medical Journal, 324, 1110.

- Hall, J.A., Irish, J.T., Roter, D.L., Erhlich, C.M. and Miller, L.H. (1994). Satisfaction, gender, and communication in medical visits: *Medical Care*, 32, 1216–31.
- Harir, H., & Goudarzi, F. (2003). Effective factor on patient's satisfaction from emergency units of Imam Khomeini and Sina educational centers from patients views Tabriz University of medical sciences: *Homaye Salamat magazine*, 20, 13-28.
- Hauck, F.R., Zyzanski, S.J., Alemagno, S.A. & Medalie, J.H. (1990).Patient perceptions of humanism in physicians: effects on positive health behaviours.
- Hedges, J. (2003). Factors contributing to paramedic on scene times during evaluation and management of blunt trauma: *Am J Emerg Med* 6, 443-448.
- Hero, L. (2005). How is the ambulance care resources? : A descriptive study on the use of ambulances and emergency medical services in Västra Götaland.

ï.

- Hjalte, L. (2005). How is the ambulance care resources? : A descriptive study on the use of ambulances and emergency medical services in Västra Götaland.
- Honigman, B., Rohweder, K., & Moore, E. (1990). Prehospital advanced trauma life support for penetrating cardiac wounds: *Ann Emerg Med*, 19, 145-150.

Hung, K. K., Cheung, C. S., Rainer, T. H., & Graham, C. A. (2009). EMS systems in China:

- Hurt, H.H., Quellet, J.V., & Thomas, D.R. (1981). Motorcycle accident cause factors and the identification of countermeasures. Washington, DC, National Highway Traffic Safety Administration, 1981 (DOT HS 805-862-3).
- Hussain, L.M., & Redmond, A. (1994). Are pre-hospital deaths from accidental injury preventable? *British Medical Journal*, 308, 1077–1080.
- International Labour Organization (2009). International Hazard Datasheets on Occupation. Police/Law Enforcement Officer. Available online at: http://www.ilo.org/public/english/protection/safework/cis/products/hdo/htm/offc r_police.htm
- Ivatury, R., Nallathambi, M., & Roberge, R. (1987). Penetrating thoracic injuries, Infield stabilization vs prompt transport: *J Trauma*, 27, 1066-1073.
- Johansson, I., Strömberg, A. & Swahn, E. (2004). Ambulance use in patients with acute myocardial infarction: Journal of Cardiovascular Nursing 19, 5-12. John Wiley and Sons.
- John L. (2011). Inequality is inevitable and necessary.(PowerPoint). Department of Philosophy. The University of Hong Kong. Retrieved 1 September 2011.
- Jonasson, P., & Wallman, K. A. (1999). Ambulance: the Swedish model. Acute Journal 6, 4-6 [in Swedish].

- Jonsson, A. (2004). Stress after traumatic events: ambulance personnel living. [Dissertation]. Gothenburg University, Gothenburg [in Swedish].
- Kaplan, S., Greenfield, S. & Ware, J. E. (1989). Assessing the effects of physician-patient interactions on the outcomes of chronic disease: *Medical Care*, 27, (3), 110–27.
- LaFlamme, L. (1998). Social inequality in injury risks: knowledge accumulated and plans for the future: Stockholm, *National Institute of Public Health*.
- Lieberman, P.B. (1989). Effect of patient gender on evaluation of intern performance: Archives of Internal Medicine, 149, (8), 1825–9.

Liljander, V. & Strandvik, T. (1995). The Relation between Service Quality, Satisfaction and Intentions in Kunst P. and Lemmink: *J Managing Service Quality*, Paul Chapman Publishing Ltd, the Netherlands.

- Lumley, J., Brown, J. & Small, R. (1993) Annual Report February 1992-January 1993. Centre for the Study of Mother's and Children's Health.
- MacFarlane, C., & Benn, C.A. (2003). Evaluation of emergency medical services systems, a classification to assist in determination of indicators: *Emergency Medicine Journal*, 2003, 20, 188-191.
- MacFarlane, C., Loggerenberg, C., & Kloeck, W. (2005). International EMS systems: South Africa-past, present, future. *Resuscitation*, 64, 145-148.
- MacRorie, R.A. (1998). Births, deaths and medical emergencies in the district: a rapid participatory appraisal in Nepal: *Tropical Doctor*, 28, 162-5.
- Maio, R.F., Garrison, H.G., & Spaite, D.W. (1999). Emergency medical services outcomes project 1 (EMSOP 1), prioritizing conditions for outcomes research: Annals of Emergency Medicine, 33 (40), 423-32.

Malhotra, N.K. (2004). Marketing Research. Fourth edition. Georgia Institute of technology. Pearson edu, Indian branch 482 F.I.E. Patpar ganj,Dehli.

Marketing Research, Amsterdam.

- Mayhew, D.R., & Simpson, H.M. (1990). New to the road. Young drivers and novice drivers: similar problems and solutions. Ottawa, *Traffic Injury Research Foundation*, 1990.
- Mayou, R., Bryant, B., & Duthie, R. (2003). Psychiatric consequences of road traffic accidents: British Medical Journal, 307, 647–651.
- McKinley, R.K., Stevenson K., & Adams, S. Meeting patient expectations of care: the major determinant of satisfaction with out-of-hours primary medical care? *Family Practice*, 19 (4), 333-338.
- McLean, A.J. (1990). Regional comparative study of motorcycle accidents with special reference to licensing requirements. Adelaide, National Health and Medical Research Council Road Accident Research Unit, University of Adelaide, 1990 (Research Report 2/90).

- Mistovich, J., Hafen, B., & Karren, K. (2004). Prehospital emergency care: 7th ed, Pearson/Prentice Hall, Upper Saddle River, NJ.
- Mock, C., Lormand, J.D., & Goosen, J., (2004). Guidelines for essential trauma care. Geneva: World Health Organization.
- Mock, C.N. (2003). Economic consequences of injury and resulting family coping strategies in Ghana: Accident Analysis and Prevention, 35.
- Mohan, D. (2002). Traffic safety and health in Indian cities: Journal of Transport and Infrastructure, 9, 79–94.

Merton, R.K (1957). Social theory and social structure (rev.).

- Nachmiase, D. & C.F. Nachmiase. 1992. Status and Health Seeking Behavior of Poor and poor families in Pakistan. Annual Research Conference Proceeding: 14-16.
- Nantulya V.M., & Reich, M.R. (2002. The neglected epidemic: road traffic injuries in developing countries: *British Medical Journal*, 324, 1139–1141.
- Nantulya, V.M., & Muli-Musiime, F. (2001). Uncovering the social determinants of road traffic accidents in Kenya, Challenging *inequities: from ethics to action*. Oxford, Oxford University Press, 211–225.
- Naseer, R. (2002). Report on Emergency Response Services in Pakistan: United Nations Development Program in collaboration with Ministry of Interior, Government of Pakistan" retrieved on June 20, 2013.
- Naseer, R. (2009). Five Year Performance Report, Punjab Emergency Service Rescue 1122: Message Communication Pvt, 1, Lahore.
- Nasiri M. (2008). Emergency of Tehran and the way ahead perspective: J Med &Lab Engineering, 93, 18-20.
- National Board of Health, (1994). Emergency care: a basis for training in the care of acutely ill and injured. Health and Welfare, Stockholm [in Swedish].
- National Board of Health, (1997). Alarm Operators with medical tasks: tasks, skills requirements, quality monitoring, Supervision. Health and Welfare, Stockholm (SoS report; 1997: 3) [in Swedish].
- National Board of Health, (1998). Special conditions in health care. 3: Emergency care. In: Health care in Sweden in 1998. Health and Welfare, Stockholm, 56-72 [in Swedish].

- National Board of Health, (2002). Medicine skills in ambulance emergency. Health and Welfare, Stockholm [in National Board of Health. (2004) Swedish ambulance, 2003. Health and Welfare, Stockholm [in Swedish].
- National Board of Health, (2004). Good care: about quality management and patient safety in health care. Health and Welfare, Stockholm in [Swedish].
- National Health Performance Committee, (2000). Measuring performance in the Australian health system: towards a national performance assessment framework. Discussion Paper. Sydney. 2000.
- Naveed, M. (2011). Study of socio- Economic impacts of migration and Resettlement on Community AT Ghazi Barotha. Dept. of Rural Sociology, University of Agriculture Faisalabad. Pp39.
- Naz, M., Saleem, S., & Mahmood, Z. (2010). Development of Indigenous Resilience Scale for Rescue 1122 Workers: retrieved from the *Journal of Psychological Research*, 25(2), 149-163. Retrieved on December 10, 2013.
- Norris, F. H., Friedman, M. J., Watson, P. J., Byrne, C. M., Diaz, E., & Kaniasty, K. (2002). '60,000 Disaster victims speak: Part I. An Empirical Review of the Empirical Literature, 1981-2001: *Psychiatry*, 65, 3, 2002, 207-239.
- Nystrom, M. (2003). Meetings at an emergency room: about efficiency, health culture. Stud, Lund.
- O'Meara P. (2001), Professional and community expectations of rural ambulance services in Australia: *Pre-hospital Immediate Care*, 2001, 5 (1), 27-30.
- O'Connor, A.M., Drake, E.R., Fiset, V., Graham, I.D., Laupacis, A. & Tugwell, P. (1999) "The Ottawa patient decision aids", *Effective Clinical Practice*, Vol. 2, pp. 163–70.

Office of New South Wales. Performance Audit Report: Ambulance Service of New South Wales: readiness to respond. The Audit Office of New South Wales. 2001. Audit

- Oluwadiya, K., Samuel, A., Adekunle, J., Omotola, A., & Olakunle, A. (2010). Patients' satisfaction with emergency care and priorities for change in a university teaching hospital in Nigeria: *International Emergency*, 18, 203–209.
- Omidvari, M. A. (2002. Measurement of patient's satisfaction from emergency unit of Tehran University of medical sciences: *Researches of medical sciences magazine*, 12(4), 18-26.
- Pan American Health Organization. (2003). Regional Office of the World Health Organization. Emergency medical services systems development: Lessons learned from the United States of America for developing countries. Washington, D. C., 2003.
- Parasuraman, A., & Berry, L. (1988). A conceptual model of service quality and its implications for future research. *Journal of Marketing*. 49, 41-50.
- Patrick, D.L., Scrivens, E. & Charlton, J.R.H. (1983) "Disability and patient satisfaction with medical care." *Medical Care* Vol. 21, p. 1062.
- Peden, M., McGee, K., & Krug, E. (2002). Injury, a leading cause of the global burden of disease, Geneva, (WHO).http://whqlibdoc.who.int/publications/2002/9241562323.pdf, accessed 30 October 2003).
- Peden, M., McGee, K., & Sharma, G. (2003). The injury chart book: a graphical overview of the global burden of injuries: Geneva, World Health Organization.
- Pozner, C. N., Zane, R., Nelson, S. J. & Levine, M. (2004). International EMS systems: The United States: past, present, and future. *Resuscitation* 60, 239-244.

- Press, I. & Garney, R.F. (1998) St. Vincent Hospital: Quality Patient Satisfaction, [Internet].Availablefrom:ww.stvin.org/quality/quality_patient_satisfaction_results.html> [Accessed 31/03/99]
- Pricel. (2006).Treating the clock and not the patient: ambulance response times and risk. Qual Safe Health Care, 2006; 15: 127- 130.
- Qidwai, W., Dhanani, R.H., & Khan, F.M. (2003). Implications for the practice of a patient expectation and satisfaction survey, at a teaching hospital in Karachi, Pakistan: J Pak Med Assoc, 53(3), 12.
- Qidwai, W., Ali, S.S., Baqir, M., & Ayub, S. (2005). Patient expectations from an emergency medical service. *J Ayub Med Coll Abbottabad*, 17(3), 3-6.
- Quint, T. & Fergusson, J. (1997) Patient Satisfaction Survey, Victorian Public Hospitals, Department of Human Services, Victorian State Government Printers, Melbourne.
- Radin, Umar, R.S., Mackay, G.M., & Hills, B.L. (1982). Preliminary analysis of motorcycle accidents: short-term impacts of the running headlights campaign and regulation in Malaysia: *Journal of Traffic Medicine*, 23, 17–28.
- Ramanujam, P. & Aschkenasy, M. (2007). Identifying the need for prehospital and emergency care in the developing world: case study in Chennai, India. J Assoc Physicians India, 55, 491-495
- Razzak, J.A., Cone, D.C., & Rehmani, R. (2001). Emergency medical services and cultural determinants of an emergency in Karachi, Pakistan: *Pre hosp Emerg Care*, 5, 312-6. *Resuscitation*(64), 21-29.
- Razzak, J.A., & Kellermann, A.L. (2006). Emergency medical care in developing countries is it worthwhile? *Bull World Health Organ*, 80, 900e5.

- Rodbari M, Sanjarani F, Hoseini & Nejad S. (2009). Patients Satisfaction from Khtam Alanbia Emergency Hospital. Zahedan University of Medical Science Journal, 1388; 12 (4). [In Persian].
- Roessler, M., & Zuzan, O. (2006). EMS systems in Germany. *Resuscitation*, 68, 45-49. Routledge.
- Roter, D.L., Stewart, M., Putnam, S.M., Lipkin, M., Stiles, W. & Inui, T.S. (1997). Communication patterns of primary care physicians: *Journal of the American Medical Association*, 6, 277–350.
- Rowland-Morin, P.A., & Carroll, G.J. (1990). Verbal communication skills and patient satisfaction: a study of doctor-patient interviews", *Evaluation and the Health Professions*, 13, 168-85.
- Rubin, H.R. (1989).Patient evaluations of hospital care. A review of the literature: *Medical Care*, 28, 3–9.
- Samai, O., & Senegeh, P. (1997). Facilitating emergency obstetrical care through transportation and communication, Bo, Sierra Leone: International Journal of Gynecology and Obstetrics, 59 (2), 157-64.
- Sampalis, J., Lavoie, A., & Williams, J. (1993). Impact of on-site care, prehospital time and level of in-hospital care on survival in severely injured patients: *J Trauma*, 34, 252-261.
- Schmid, T., Kanenda, O., Ahluwalia, I., & Kouletio, M. (2001). Transportation for maternal emergencies in Tanzania: empowering communities through participatory problem solving: *American Journal of Public Health*, 91, 1589-90.
- Schoon, C.C. (1996). The influence of cycle quality in crashes, Institute for Road Safety Research, (SWOV Report R-96-32).

- Schulte, P.A. & Chun, H. (2009). Climate Change and Occupational Safety and Health: Establishing a Preliminary Framework', Journal of Occupational and Environmental Hygiene, 6, 542-554.
- Steering Committee Review of Common Wealth, (2000). Report on: Government Services 2000, AusInfo, Canberra.
- Sefring, P. & Weidringer, J. W. (1991). History of Emergency Medicine in Germany: Journal of Clinical Anaesthesiology 3, 245-248.
- Sharifi, M., Shahram, B., Falaheddin, M., Monir, R., Safar, A., & Esmaeili, V. (2012). Patients Perception and Satisfaction of the Ambulance Service (115) at Shahrekord, Iran: Life Science Journal, 9(4).
- Shattell, M. M., McAllister, S., Hogan, B. & Thomas, S. P. (2006). She took the time to make sure she understood": mental health patients' experiences of being understood. *Archives of Psychiatric Nursing* 20, 234-241.
- Shehu, D., Ikeh, A.T., & Kuna, M.J. (1997). Mobilizing transport for obstetric emergencies in north western Nigeria: International Journal of Gynecology and Obstetrics, 59 (2), 73-80.
- Skandalakis, P. N., Lainas, P., Zoras, O., Skandalakis, J. E. & Mirilas, P. (2006). To afford the wounded speedy assistance: Dominique Jean Larrey and Napoleon. World Journal of Surgery 30, 1392-1399.
- Sodemann, M., Jakobsen, M.S., Molbak, K., Alvarenga, I.C., & Aaby, P. (1997). High mortality despite good care-seeking behaviour: a community study of childhood deaths in Guinea-Bissau. *Bulletin of the World Health Organization*, 75, 205-12.

- Spaite, D.W., Maio, R., & Garrison, H.G. Emergency Medical Services Outcomes Project (EMSOP) II: Developing the Foundation and Conceptual Models for Outof-Hospital Outcomes Research: Annals of Emergency Medicine, 37 (6). 657-663.
- Stelber, S.R.& Krowinski, W. (1990). Measuring and Managing Patient Satisfaction. American Health Association.
- Stewart, S.I. (2001). Customer Satisfaction in the Metropolitan Ambulance Service: This thesis of Degree of Master of Business, Victoria University of Technology, 2001.

Suserud, B. (1998). The role of the nurse in Swedish prehospital emergency care.

- Symons, P., & Shuster, M. (2004). International EMS Systems: Canada. Resuscitation, 63, 2, 119–122. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications
- Tang, N. & Kelen, G.D.(2007). Role of tactical EMS in support of public safety and the public health response to a hostile mass casualty incident. Disaster Medicine and public health preparedness, Sept 2007, 1(1 Suppl):S55-6.
- Trout, A., Magnusson, A., & Hedges, J. (2000). Patients' satisfaction investigation and the emergency department. Academic Emergency Medicine, 7, 695-709.
- United Nations Development Programme (2004). A global report. Reducing disaster risk. A challenge for development. Available online at: http://www.undp.org/cpr/disred/documents/publications/rdr/english/rdr_english.pdf
- United Nations Economic Commission for Europe, (2000). Statistics on Road Traffic Accidents: United Nations Economic Commission for Europe, Transport Division.
- United Nations International Strategy for Disaster Reduction (2008). Disaster Risk Reduction Strategies and Risk Management Practices: Critical Elements for

Adaptation to Climate Change. Available online at: http://www.unisdr.org/eng/riskreduction/climate-change/docs/IASC- ISDR_paper_cc_and_DDR.pdf United Nations International Strategy for Disaster Reduction (2009). Disaster statistics 1991 –

- 2005. Available online at: <u>http://www.unisdr.org/disaster-statistics/occurrence-trends-</u> century.htm
- Vuori, H. (1991). Patient's satisfaction-does it matter? Quality Assurance in Health Care, 3, 183–189.
- Wahlberg, A. (2004). Telephone advice nursing: callers' perceptions, nurses' experience of problems and basis for assessments. [Dissertation]. Karol inst., Stockholm.
- Ware, J.E. & Hays, R.D. (1988.) "Methods of measuring patient satisfaction with specific medical encounters" *Medical Care*, Vol. 26, No. 4, pp. 393–402.
- WBI. 2010. Websters New World College Dictionary. Wiley Publishing, Inc. <u>http://www</u>. Your dictionary. Com/ universe.
- Weinsing, M., Jung, H.P., Mainz, J., Olesen, F. & Grol, R. (1998) "A systemic review of the literature on patient priorities for general practice care. Part 1: Description of the research domain" *Social Science Medicine*, Vol. 47, No. 10, pp. 1573–88.
- Welch, G., Birkmeyer, J.D., Schwartz, L.M., Black, W.C. & Woloshin, S. (1999).Simple Strategies, Complex Issues: *Effective Clinical Practice*, 2, 5–7.
- Whitlock, G. (2003). Motor vehicle driver injury and marital status: a cohort study with prospective and retrospective injuries: *Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health*, 57, 512–516.

World Health Organization (2011a). Disasters.

- World Health Organization, (2003). Report of the Regional Director to the Regional Committee for the Western Pacific: Manila, World Health Organization Regional Office for the Western Pacific, 2003.
- World Health Organization, (2004). Report of the Regional Director to the Regional Committee for the Western Pacific: Manila, World Health Organization Regional Office for the Western Pacific, 2003.
- Wiklund, P. E. (1987). First aid and emergency medical services some historical notes. Läkartidningen, 84, 2429-2433 [in Swedish].
- Wireklint, B. (2005). Forberedd to be oforberedd: a phenomenological study of the making assessment and its learning in emergency medical services.

www.chippa.org.pk. (2016). Online available

www.edhi.org.pk. (2016). Online available

- Zeithaml, V.A., Berry, L.L. & Parasuraman, A. (1993) "The Nature and Determinants of Customer Expectations of Service", *Journal of the Academy of Marketing Science*, Vol. 21, No. 1, pp. 1–12.
- Zlatoper, J. (1989). Models explaining motor vehicle death rates in the United States: Accid. Anal Prev, 21, 125–154.

APPÉNDIX INTERVIEW SCHEDULÉ

"USE OF PUNJAB EMERGENCY SERVICE (RESCUE 1122) FOR THE PATIENTS: STUDY OF GRATIFICATION"

(i) Urban

(ii) Rural

PERSONAL

1. Gender of the respondent? (i) Male (ii) Female

2. What is your area of residence?

3. What is your age? (In complete years) ______

4. What is your marital status? (i) Single (ii) Married (iii) Widowed (iv) Divorced

5. What type of family you are living in? (i) Nuclear (ii) Joint (iii) Extended

6. What is your level of educational qualification?

	0	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	13	14	15	16	16+
7	<u> </u>	hatia					L			L				· · · · · ·	· · · · ·		J	

7. What is your occupation?

(i) Government service (ii) Private service (iii) Self-employed (iv) Farmer (v) Skilled labourer (vi) Unskilled labourer (vii) Driver (viii) Student (ix) Housewife (x) Any other (please specify)_____

8. What is your monthly income? (In Rupees)

EMERGENCY

9. What were you doing when you faced the emergency?

(i) Working at work place (ii) Working at home (iii) Travelling (iv) Rest

(v) Any other (Please specify) ____

10. What type of emergency did you face?

(i) Medical (ii) Road traffic accident (iii) Fire at work place (iv) Fire at home
 (v) Building collapsed (vi) Criminal incident (vii) Drowning (viii) Bomb blast

(ix) Cylinder explosion (x) Fall from height (xi) Any other (please specify)-

11. What type of medical emergency did you face? (Please specify)

12. What was the time, when the road traffic accident happened?

(i) 12:00-3:59AM (ii)04:00-7:59AM (iii) 08:00-11:59AM (iv) 12:00-03:59PM

(v) 04:00-07:59PM (vi) 08:59- 11:59PM

Which was the vehicle of the victim? (i) Bicycle (ii) Motorcycle (iii) Rickshaw (iv) Car (v) Bus (vi) Truck (vii) Tractor (viii) Any other (please specify)_____

14. Which vehicle, hit the victim? (i) Bicycle (ii) Motorcycle (iii) Rickshaw (iv) Car (v) Bus (vi) Truck (vii) Tractor (viii) Any other (please specify) 15. What type of injury did you receive? Head (ii) Spinal (iii) Fracture (iv) Chest (v) Abdominal (vi) Burn (vii) Cut (i) (viii) Any other (Please specify) SERVICE 16. Where were you when the ambulance service was called? (i) At home (ii) At a public place (iii) At work place (iv) Any other (please specify) 17. Who made call to (Rescue 1122)? (i) Yourself (ii) By Passer (iii) By Stander (iv) Any other (Please specify) If (i) \longrightarrow 18, else \longrightarrow 21 18. How much time was taken to connect with call taker? (In minutes) 19. How much time did the call taker tell, for reaching the ambulance? (In minutes) 20. Was the call taker reassuring? (i) Yes (ii) No 21. How much distance was from ambulance dispatch centre to place of emergency? (In KM) 22. How much time was taken by the rescue team in approaching at scene? (In minutes) 23. Which relative was informed about your emergency by rescue team? Father (ii) Mother (iii) Brother (iv) Other relatives (v) Friend (vi) None (i) (vii) Any other (Please specify — 24. How much did rescue team spend time with you on the scene? (In minutes) (ii) No 25. Did rescue team give you medical treatment on the scene? (i) Yes 26. Was the way you transferred in to ambulance by rescue team appropriate? (i) To great extent (ii) To some extent (iii) Not at all 27. How clearly rescue team explained, why were you taking to hospital? (iii) Not at all (i) To great extent (ii) To some extent 28. Did you receive any treatment during your journey in the ambulance? (i) Yes (ii) No 29. Did rescue team treat you with care? (i) Yes (ii) No 30. Did rescue team pay attention to your needs? (i) To great extent (ii) To some extent (iii) Not at all

				~
31. Did c	driver of ambulance use s	siren while driving?	(i) Yes	(ii) No
32. Was	your journey from scene	to hospital comfortabl	e?	
(i)	To great extent	(ii) To some extent	(iii) No	ot ät all
33. How	much time was consume	ed from scene to hospit	tal? (In min	utes) ———
11OCD17				
HOSPII	IALIZATION			
34. How	long did you wait to be	seen by a doctor in the	hospital? (In minutes)
35. How	effectively did doctor tre	eat you in the hospital?	,	
(i)	To great extent	(ii) To some extent		(iii) Not at all
36. How	much time did you rema	in in the hospital?		
37. How	v did you get home from	the hospital? (i) Ambu	lance (ii) T	axi (iii) Own Vehicle
(iv)	Any other (please specif	y)		
38. Amb	oulance			
How wo	uld you rate the followin	g statements about the	quality of a	mbulance?
(Very po	or 1, Poor 2, Average 3.	Good 4, Very good 5)		
St	atement		Verv	Poor Average Goo

	Statement	Very	Poor	Average	Good	Very
	x	poor				good
i	External appearance of the ambulance	1	2	3	4	5
ii	Internal hygienic condition of the ambulance	1	2	3	4	5
iii	Condition of stretcher in the ambulance	1	2	3	4	5
iv	Comfort of ride in the ambulance	1	2	3	4	5
v	Adequacy of the equipment in the ambulance	1	2	3	4	5
vi	Your feelings of safety in the ambulance	1	2	3	4	5

39. Efficiency of the service: Please explain how the efficiency of service was?

	Statement	Very poor	Poor	Average	Good	Very good
i	To what extent ambulance arrived in timely manner	1	2	3	4	5
ii	Speed of admittance from scene to hospital by rescue team	1	2	3	4	5
iii	Degree to which availability of ambulance all the time	1	2	3	4	. 5

40-. Behaviour of the staff

How would you rate the following statements about the behaviour of staff?

	Statement	Very	Poor	Average	Good	Very
		poor				good
i	Politeness of staff in communicating with you	1	2	3	4	5
ii	Helpfulness of staff to recover you from emergency	1	2	3	4	5
iii	Attentiveness of staff to listen your needs and problems	1	2	3	4	5
iv	Friendliness of the staff in dealing with you	1	2	3	4	5

41. Professionalism and competency of the staff

Now I want to get information from you about the professionalism and competency of staff

	Statement	Very poor	Poor	Average	good	Very good
i	The way you transferred in ambulance by rescue team	1	2	3	4	5
ii	Level of training of rescue team to handle the emergency situation	1	2	3	4	5
iii	Treatment given to you by rescue team	1	2	3	4	5
iv	Explanation of rescue team to you about your health situation	1	2	3	4	5
V	The way of driver, while driving	1	2	3	4	5

42. Overall performance:

Please give your comments about the overall performance of the service (Very low 1, Low 2, Average 3, High 4, Very high 5)

	Statement	Very low	Low	Average	High	Very high
i	Level of your preference to reuse service in future	1	2	3	4	5
ii	Level of your preference to suggest to your familiar people to use service	1	2	3	4	5
iii	Level of gratification from the condition of the ambulance	1	2	3	4	5
iv	Level of gratification from the professionalism of the staff	1	2	3	4	5
	Level of gratification from the behavior of the staff	1	2	3	4	5
v	Level of the efficiency of service	1	2	3	4	5